

DISSERTATIONES SCHOLAE DOCTORALIS AD SANITATEM INVESTIGANDAM UNIVERSITATIS HELSINKIENSIS

HANNA RUHANEN

HEPATIC LIPID METABOLISM IN CARDIOMETABOLIC DISEASES — PROTECTIVE AND ADVERSE EFFECTS OF GENETIC VARIANTS



MINERVA FOUNDATION INSTITUTE FOR MEDICAL RESEARCH AND MOLECULAR AND INTEGRATIVE BIOSCIENCES RESEARCH PROGRAMME FACULTY OF BIOLOGICAL AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES DOCTORAL PROGRAMME IN INTEGRATIVE LIFE SCIENCE UNIVERSITY OF HELSINKI

HEPATIC LIPID METABOLISM IN CARDIOMETABOLIC DISEASES – PROTECTIVE AND ADVERSE EFFECTS OF GENETIC VARIANTS

Hanna Ruhanen

Minerva Foundation Institute for Medical Research

Molecular and Integrative Biosciences Research Programme Faculty of Biological and Environmental Sciences University of Helsinki

> Doctoral Programme in Integrative Life Science Doctoral School in Health Sciences

DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

To be presented for public discussion with the permission of the Faculty of Biological and Environmental Sciences of the University of Helsinki, in Hall 107, Athena, Siltavuorenpenger 3 A, on the 13th of October 2020, at 12 noon.

Helsinki 2020

Supervisors

Professor Vesa Olkkonen Minerva Foundation Institute for Medical Research, Helsinki, Finland, and Department of Anatomy, Faculty of Medicine, University of Helsinki, Finland

Docent Reijo Käkelä Molecular and Integrative Biosciences Research Programme, Faculty of Biological and Environmental Sciences, University of Helsinki, Finland

Thesis Advisory Committee

Professor Jyrki Kukkonen Department of Pharmacology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Helsinki, Finland

Docent Katariina Öörni Wihuri Research Institute, Helsinki, Finland

PhD Saara Laitinen Finnish Red Cross Blood Service, Helsinki, Finland

Reviewers

Docent Peter Mattjus Biochemistry, Faculty of Science and Engineering, Åbo Akademi University, Finland

Assistant Professor, PhD Emma Börgeson Institute of Medicine, University of Gothenburg, Sweden, and Department of Clinical Physiology, Sahlgrenska University Hospital, Sweden

Opponent

Professor Bernd Helms Department of Biomolecular Health Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Utrecht University, the Netherlands

Custos

Professor Juha Voipio Faculty of Biological and Environmental Sciences, University of Helsinki, Finland

The Faculty of Biological and Environmental Sciences uses the Urkund system (plagiarism recognition) to examine all doctoral dissertations.

Published in: Dissertationes Scholae Doctoralis Ad Sanitatem Investigandam Universitatis Helsinkiensis, No. 60/2020

ISBN 978-951-51-6540-4 (paperback) ISBN 978-951-51-6541-1 (PDF) ISSN 2342-3161 (print) ISSN 2342-317X (online)

Painosalama Oy Turku 2020

ABSTRACT

Cardiometabolic diseases such as metabolic syndrome and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) are risk factors for cardiovascular disease and type 2 diabetes. NAFLD can be seen as the hepatic manifestation of the metabolic syndrome and obesity increases the disease risk, but also a genetic component plays a role in the development of NAFLD. The I148M variant of PNPLA3 (PNPLA3^{I148M}) and E167K variant of TM6SF2 (TM6SF2^{E167K}) have been strongly associated with NAFLD. However, these variants cause a fatty liver without systemic metabolic complications, and TM6SF2^{E167K} has even been shown to protect from myocardial infarction. New treatment possibilities for cardiovascular diseases have risen from studies of loss-of-function (LOF) variants of ANGPTL3. Subjects lacking ANGPTL3 have increased activity of lipoprotein lipase (LPL), low plasma levels of VLDL, LDL and HDL as well as increased insulin sensitivity.

In this thesis study we aimed to elucidate the function of PNPLA3 and TM6SF2 in lipid metabolism of human hepatocytes, and to clarify the mechanism underlying the association between the variants of these genes and increased hepatic lipid accumulation. We also investigated the function of ANGPTL3 in human hepatocytes and characterized the plasma lipoprotein lipidomes of subjects homozygous for ANGPTL3 LOF variants. In these studies, we utilized different lipidomics approaches as well as complementary methods such as microscopy and transcriptomics.

We found using labelled lipid precursors that overexpression of PNPLA3^{1148M} in hepatocytes leads to a net accumulation of unlabelled triacylglycerols (TAGs) when compared to PNPLA3 wild type (PNPLA3^{WT}) overexpressing or control cells, but the level of newly synthesized TAGs did not change. Closer examination of the lipid species profiles and further experiments led us to the conclusion that PNPLA3 is a remodelling protein that transfers fatty acids from TAG to phosphatidylcholine (PC) and that PNPLA3^{1148M} performs this function less efficiently, which may lead to increased hepatic TAG levels. The noticed lipid accumulation could also be related to a more extensive association of PNPLA3^{1148M} to lipid droplets compared to PNPLA3^{WT}, which was also observed in our study.

We mimicked the effect of TM6SF2^{E167K} by knocking down TM6SF2 in hepatocytes. TM6SF2 depletion increased the level of TAGs and cholesterol esters (CEs) and changed the membrane lipid composition of the cells by reducing the amount of polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) and increasing the levels of saturated and monounsaturated fatty acids in the lipids. The size of the lipoprotein-like particles secreted by the TM6SF2 deficient cells was reduced, as was β -oxidation of fatty acids. Both of these observations could explain the

increased lipid accumulation caused by TM6SF2 depletion. In addition, TM6SF2 knockdown increased lipid turnover and the amount of late endosomes/lysosomes in the cells.

Depletion of ANGPTL3 in hepatocytes lead to PUFA enrichment in major membrane phospholipids and CEs, and the production of PUFA-derived lipid mediators was also increased. In addition, the total level of CEs as well as their synthesis was reduced in ANGPTL3 depleted cells. An examination of the lipidome of lipoproteins derived from ANGPTL3 deficient or control subjects revealed that, in addition to reducing the total levels of all lipid classes, ANGPTL3 deficiency modifies the species composition of the core and surface lipids of lipoproteins, which likely reflects the increased activity of LPL.

These findings increase the knowledge on how genetic NAFDL caused by PNPLA3^{1148M} or TM6SF2^{E167K} variant develops and how ANGPTL3 depletion affects the liver and the secreted lipoproteins. This information provides tools for creating future prevention and treatment strategies for cardiometabolic diseases.

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	i
LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	v
AUTHOR'S CONTRIBUTION	v
ABBREVIATIONS	vi
1 INTRODUCTION	1
2 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	3
2.1 Different roles of lipids	3
2.1.1 Lipids as energy storage	3
2.1.2 Lipids in membranes	3
2.1.3 Lipids in cellular signalling	4
2.2 Hepatic lipid metabolism	5
2.2.1 Lipid synthesis	5
2.2.1.1 Fatty acid synthesis	5
2.2.1.2 TAG synthesis	7
2.2.1.3 Phospholipid synthesis	7
2.2.1.4 Cholesterol and cholesterol ester synthesis	8
2.2.1.5 Lipid mediator synthesis	8
2.2.2 Lipid remodelling	9
2.2.3 Lipoprotein metabolism	10
2.2.3.1 Chylomicrons	10
2.2.3.2 VLDL and LDL	11
2.2.3.3 HDL	11
2.2.3.4 Remodelling of lipoproteins	12
2.2.3.5 Lipoprotein uptake	12
2.2.4 β-oxidation	13
2.3 Cardiometabolic diseases	14
2.3.1 NAFLD	15
2.3.2 Genetic NAFLD	16
2.3.2.1 PNPLA3 and its I148M variant	16
2.3.2.2 TM6SF2 and its E167K variant	17
2.3.3 Atherosclerosis	18
2.3.3.1 ANGPTL3 and its loss-of-function variants	19

3	AIMS OF THE STUDY	21		
4	MATERIALS AND METHODS	22		
5	RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	24		
	5.1 PNPLA3 functions as a remodelling protein and the I148M variant sho reduced remodelling activity (I)	ows 24		
	5.1.1 PNPLA3 ^{1148M} overexpression causes net accumulation of TAG in hepatocytes	24		
	5.1.2 PNPLA3 ^{WT} participates in TAG remodelling more efficiently than PNPLA3 ^{1148M}	25		
5.2 Lack of TM6SF2 leads to reduced PUFA content of the membranes altered lipid secretion (II)				
	5.2.1 TM6SF2 depletion increases concentrations of neutral and membrane lipids, enhances their turnover, and leads to PUFA depletion in hepatocytes	29		
	5.2.2 TM6SF2 depletion decreases the size of secreted lipoprotein-like particles	30		
	5.2.3 TM6SF2 depleted hepatocytes show impaired mitochondrial β -oxidat and have an amplified late endosomal/lysosomal compartment	ion 30		
	5.3 ANGPTL3 depletion alters the lipidome of hepatocytes (III)	32		
	5.3.1 Depleting ANGPTL3 in hepatocytes alters many lipid metabolism- related pathways	32		
	5.3.2 ANGPTL3 depletion reduces cholesterol ester synthesis of hepatocyte	es 33		
	5.3.3 ANGPTL3 deficiency causes enrichment of polyunsaturated fatty acid and depletion of monounsaturated fatty acids in hepatocytes	ds 33		
	5.3.4 ANGPTL3 depletion alters the lipid mediator profile of hepatocytes	34		
	5.4 Lack of ANGPTL3 leads to changes in the core and surface lipids of lipoproteins (III)	36		
	5.4.1 ANGPTL3 deficiency changes the fatty acid profile of lipoproteins	36		
	5.4.2 ANGPTL3 deficiency changes the quality of surface and core lipids o lipoproteins	f 37		
6	CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES	39		
A	CKNOWLEDGEMENTS	41		
R	EFERENCES	43		
0	PRIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	62		

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following publications, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

- I **Ruhanen H**, Perttilä J, Hölttä-Vuori M, Zhou Y, Yki-Järvinen H, Ikonen E, Käkelä R & Olkkonen VM (2014). PNPLA3 mediates hepatocyte triacylglycerol remodeling. *Journal of Lipid Research* 55: 739-746. DOI: <u>10.1194/jlr.M046607</u>
- II Ruhanen H, Haridas N, Eskelinen E-L, Eriksson O, Olkkonen VM & Käkelä R (2017). Depletion of TM6SF2 disturbs membrane lipid composition and dynamics in HuH7 hepatoma cells. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) -Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1862: 676-685. DOI: <u>10.1016/j.bbalip.2017.04.004</u>
- III Ruhanen H, Haridas N, Minicocci I, Taskinen JH, Palmas F, di Costanzo A, D'Erasmo L, Metso J, Partanen J, Dalli J, Zhou Y, Arca M, Jauhiainen M, Käkelä R & Olkkonen VM (2020). ANGPTL3 deficiency alters the lipid profile and metabolism of cultured hepatocytes and human lipoproteins. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1865:158679. DOI: 10.1016/j.bbalip.2020.158679

The publications have been reprinted with the permission of the copyright owners the American Society for Biochemistry and Molecular Biology (I) and Elsevier (II & III).

AUTHOR'S CONTRIBUTION

- I The author contributed in the design of the study, performed all the lipidomics experiments (including cell culture, lipid extraction, mass spectrometry, gas chromatography, data analysis and related protein normalization), and participated in writing and editing the article.
- II The author contributed in the design of the study, created the knock-down and control cell lines, performed all the experiments and analyses except the ones including microscopy and thin layer chromatography, and participated in writing and editing the article.
- III The author contributed in the design of the study, created the knock-down and control cell lines, did most of the cell culture work, prepared the RNA samples, performed all the ESI-MS/MS and gas chromatography related analyses, and participated in writing and editing the article

ABBREVIATIONS

ACAT	acyl-CoA:cholesterol acyltransferase	
ANGPTL3	angiopoietin-like 3	
Apo	apolipoprotein	
CE	cholesterol ester	
CETP	cholesteryl ester transfer protein	
ChREBP	carbohydrate response element binding protein	
DAG	diacylglycerol	
EL	endothelial lipase	
ER	endoplasmic reticulum	
ESI-MS(/MS)	electrospray ionization (triple quadrupole) mass spectrometry	
HDL	high density lipoprotein	
HL	hepatic lipase	
HMG	hydroxymethyl-glutaryl	
IHH	immortalized human hepatocyte	
KEGG	Kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes	
LCAT	lecithin-cholesterol acyltransferase	
LDL	low density lipoprotein	
LOF	loss-of-function	
LPL	lipoprotein lipase	
MUFA	monounsaturated fatty acid	
NAFLD	non-alcoholic fatty liver disease	
NASH	non-alcoholic steatohepatitis	
OCR	oxygen consumption rate	
PA	phosphatidic acid	
PLA	phospholipase A	
PLS-DA	partial least squares discriminant analysis	
PC	phosphatidylcholine	
PCA	principal component analysis	
PE	phosphatidylethanolamine	
PI	phosphatidylinositol	
PLTP	phospholipid transfer protein	
PPAR	peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor	
PS	phosphatidylserine	
PUFA	polyunsaturated fatty acid	
PNPLA3	patatin-like phospholipase domain containg 3	
PNPLA3 ^{WT}	wild type PNPLA3	
PNPLA3 ^{I148M}	rs738409 (I148M) variant of PNPLA3	
SCD1	stearoyl-CoA desaturase-1, Δ 9-desaturase	
SD	standard deviation	
SEM	standard error of the mean	
SFA	saturated fatty acid	

soft independent modelling of class analogy
sphingomyelin
specialized pro-resolving mediator
sterol regulatory element-binding protein
triacylglycerol
transmembrane 6 superfamily member 2
rs58542926 (E167K) variant of TM6SF2
variable importance in projection
very low density lipoprotein

1 INTRODUCTION

A global rise in the prevalence of obesity has led to the increase in cardiometabolic diseases such as metabolic syndrome and related non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) (James et al. 2004, Diehl et al. 2019), which are risk factors for cardiovascular disease and type 2 diabetes (Wilson et al. 2005, Byrne and Targher 2015, Brouwers et al. 2020). The reasons behind the increasing rate of obesity are many and complex (Qasim et al. 2018), but undoubtedly the changes in lifestyle with less physical activity and diets high in saturated fat and sugar play an important role (James et al. 2004, Johns et al. 2015). Although in the last decades cardiovascular disease mortality has been falling in high-income countries, it has increased in low- and middle-income countries (Miranda et al. 2019), and the prevalence of NAFLD is still increasing worldwide (Younossi et al. 2016), as is the incidence of type 2 diabetes (Chatterjee et al. 2017). Cardiometabolic diseases are not merely a problem of the adult population since NAFLD can develop already in the childhood (Chalasani et al. 2018) and the pathological processes behind cardiovascular diseases can be set off during the first two decades of life (McGill et al. 2000). Hence different treatment and prevention options for these diseases are urgently needed, and the development of these new strategies requires deeper understanding of the mechanisms behind the conditions.

Genetic variants can both cause cardiometabolic diseases and prevent them from developing, thus providing possibilities for studying the mechanisms of disease development as well as prevention and treatment strategies. NAFLD is the most common cause of liver disease worldwide and it is considered as the hepatic manifestation of metabolic syndrome (Kotronen and Yki-Järvinen 2008). However, it is not a homogenous disease caused only by an unfavourable lifestyle, as genetics also plays a part in the disease risk. Variants of genes patatin-like phospholipase domain-containing 3 (PNPLA3) and transmembrane 6 superfamily member 2 (TM6SF2) cause a fatty liver disease that is in many ways different from the so called metabolic NAFLD that is associated with obesity (Romeo et al. 2008, Kozlitina et al. 2014). Genetic NAFLD caused by the I148M variant of PNPLA3 (PNPLA3^{I148M}) or the E167K variant of TM6SF2 (TM6SF2^{E167K}) is not associated with insulin resistance but is histologically more severe than the obesity-associated form of the disease (Kantartzis et al. 2009, Rotman et al. 2010, Liu, Y. L. et al. 2014, Zhou et al. 2015). Interestingly, TM6SF2^{E167K} shows also cardioprotective effects as the lipids that would otherwise be secreted into circulation are retained in the liver (Holmen et al. 2014, Mahdessian et al. 2014). These variants of PNPLA3 and TM6SF2 were described in 2008 and 2014, respectively, and at the time of performing the studies described in publications I and II of this thesis, the functions of the wild type proteins as well as the mechanisms how their variants are causing NAFLD were not clear.

Loss-of-function (LOF) variants of angiopoietin-like 3 (ANGPTL3) are examples of genetic mutations that have evident cardiometabolic benefits protecting from the development of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (Dewey et al. 2017, Stitziel et al. 2017). ANGPTL3 is an inhibitor of lipoprotein lipase (LPL) (Shimizugawa et al. 2002), which hydrolyses

circulating lipoproteins (Merkel et al. 2002). Studies of subjects having no circulating ANGPTL3 suggest that complete ANGPTL3 deficiency induces a favourable plasma lipid profile characterized by distinct reduction of all plasma lipids with no evident complications (Minicocci et al. 2012, Stitziel et al. 2017), and two different therapeutic approaches of ANGPTL3 inhibition are already being tested in clinical drug trials. The first approach is a monoclonal antibody against the circulating protein and the other drug is an antisense oligonucleotide targeting hepatic ANGPTL3 (Dewey et al. 2017, Graham et al. 2017). Until now, only a limited amount of data has been published on the consequences of hepatic ANGPTL3 inhibition, and the effects of ANGPTL3 deficiency on the lipid profile of circulating lipoproteins have not been studied in detail.

The purpose of this thesis project was to clarify the functions of PNPLA3, TM6SF2 and ANGPTL3 in hepatic lipid metabolism (publications I, II and III, respectively). Also the mechanisms behind hepatic fat accumulation caused by the PNPLA3^{I148M} and TM6SF2^{E167K} variants were examined (publications I and II) and the detailed lipid profile of lipoproteins of ANGPTL3 deficient subjects was determined (publication III). Here, I first describe the physiological processes of hepatic lipid metabolism that were studied in publications I-III. Then I examine the aforementioned genetic variants in the context of cardiometabolic diseases and summarise the relevant literature on these variants. Finally, I present and discuss the findings of publications I-III.

2 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

2.1 Different roles of lipids

Lipids are classified based on their chemical structure, special focus being on their hydrophobic and hydrophilic components (Fahy et al. 2005). The chemistry of different lipids also defines their role in the cell; neutral lipids can be packed into lipid droplets and lipoproteins for storage and transport, respectively (Farese and Walther 2009, Tiwari and Siddiqi 2012), and amphipathic lipids are able to form membranes that allow the compartmentalization of a cell (van Meer et al. 2008) and provide precursors for signalling cascades (Wymann and Schneiter 2008).

2.1.1 Lipids as energy storage

All eukaryotic cells possess the ability to store lipids in specialized structures called lipid droplets (Ottaviani et al. 2011), which have a core of neutral lipids, namely cholesterol esters (CE) and triacylglycerols (TAG), surrounded by a phospholipid monolayer (Farese and Walther 2009). Vertebrates have also developed a dedicated cell type for storing lipids, the adipocytes (Ottaviani et al. 2011), which form the adipose tissue that is the most important long-term energy storage in mammals (Murphy and Vance 1999). During times of energy deprivation, lipid stores can be used for energy production; the hydrolysed acyl chains in β -oxidation, acetyl-CoA subsequently in ketogenesis, and the glycerol backbone in gluconeogenesis (Rui 2014). In addition to adipocytes, also other cell types, like hepatocytes and enterocytes, are able to store fat, but usually this storage is short-term and followed by secretion of neutral lipids in lipoproteins (Murphy and Vance 1999, Tiwari and Siddiqi 2012). If this balance is disturbed for example due to excess lipid accumulation in the adipose tissue i.e. obesity, lipids can start to accumulate in the liver leading to the development of a fatty liver (Vanni et al. 2010, Ipsen et al. 2018).

2.1.2 Lipids in membranes

Amphipathic lipids, which have both a hydrophilic and a hydrophobic element, form the basic structure of all membranes (van Meer et al. 2008). In lipid bilayers, such as the plasma membrane, endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and membranes of the Golgi and mitochondria, the hydrophilic head groups of the lipids point towards the aqueous environment while the hydrocarbon tails form a hydrophobic core of the membrane (van Meer and de Kroon 2011, Kimura et al. 2016). Phosphatidylcholine (PC) is the most abundant lipid in most mammalian membranes contributing roughly 50 % of the total phospholipids, the other major lipids contributing to the structure of the membrane being phosphatidylethanolamine (PE), phosphatidylserine (PS) and phosphatidylinositol (PI) (van Meer et al. 2008). There are also specialized areas called lipid rafts in cell membranes, which are enriched in other important membrane lipids sphingomyelin (SM), glycosphingolipids and cholesterol (Simons and

Ikonen 1997). The lipid rafts are thought to play a role in intracellular signalling (Simons and Ikonen 1997, Foster et al. 2003). In addition to having different microdomains, membrane bilayers are asymmetric; PC and SM are mainly distributed to the outer leaflet, and the main part of PE, PS and PI are found in the inner leaflet of the membrane facing the cytosol (Zachowski 1993). Cholesterol, however, can move readily between the bilayer leaflets compared to phospholipids and appears to be relatively evenly distributed between the inner and outer leaflet, although the distribution of cholesterol in the plasma membrane remains a matter of debate. (Bennett et al. 2009, Giang and Schick 2016, Steck and Lange 2018).

The structural properties and shape of phospholipids affect the packing and curvature of membranes. PC has a relatively large headgroup that together with the fatty acid tails gives it a cylinder-like shape, whereas PE has a smaller headgroup taking less space than its usually unsaturated acyl chains making PE a cone-shaped lipid that introduces negative curvature to membranes (Marsh 2007, van Meer et al. 2008, Somerharju et al. 2009). The packing of a membrane is affected by both the headgroups of lipids (Somerharju et al. 2009) and their fatty acid tails, unsaturated fatty acids making the membrane more fluid (Stubbs and Smith 1984, Small 1984). The properties of membranes define the environment for proteins, and lipid-protein interactions also affect the stability and function of integral and transmembrane proteins (Marsh 2007).

2.1.3 Lipids in cellular signalling

Membranes are important sites of cellular signalling, and especially lipid raft areas are enriched in proteins involved in signalling processes (Simons and Ikonen 1997, Foster et al. 2003). Although individual lipid rafts are small, 10–200 nm in size, they can compose a relatively large proportion of the plasma membrane (Hao et al. 2001, Pike 2003, Pike 2006). Rafts are not identical in their protein composition and they can gather together functional assemblies of proteins dedicated for specific tasks like cellular signalling (Pike 2003, Foster et al. 2003). Lipid rafts are thought to participate in controlling signal transduction in many ways. For example, rafts containing different signalling proteins can fuse thus activating signalling pathways, or quite the contrary, rafts can inactivate signalling by creating spatial segregation of interacting components (Pike 2003).

Different types of phospholipases hydrolyse amphipathic lipids yielding both hydrophobic and hydrophilic molecules that can transmit a signal within the membrane and through the cytosol, respectively (Dennis et al. 1991, van Meer et al. 2008). Phospholipase A_1 (PLA1) mediated hydrolysis releases a fatty acid from the first carbon or *sn*-1 position of the glycerol backbone of a phospholipid producing for example lysoPA, which is an active mediator of lipid signalling (Aoki et al. 2007, Meyer zu Heringdorf and Jakobs 2007). Similarly, different phospholipase A_2 (PLA2) isoforms free a fatty acid from the *sn*-2 position of a phospholipid yielding also a corresponding lysolipid (Burke and Dennis 2009). The fatty acid in the *sn*-2 position is usually a polyunsaturated fatty acid (PUFA) (MacDonald and Sprecher 1991), which can be used for the production of bioactive lipid mediators (Buckley et al. 2014, Dennis and Norris 2015). These eicosanoids and docosanoids play a comprehensive role for example in the initiation and resolution of acute inflammation (Buckley et al. 2014, Dennis and Norris 2015).

Phospholipase C cleaves the bond between the glycerol backbone and the phosphate group of a phospholipid (Dennis et al. 1991). The function of phospholipase C on phosphorylated PI derivatives releases inositol phosphates and diacylglycerols (DAGs), which are both intracellular second messengers with a wide range of downstream effects (Berridge 2016). Sphingomyelinases remove the phosphocholine headgroup of SM releasing ceramide, which can again be metabolised into sphingosine, sphingosine-1-phosphate and ceramide-1phosphate, all of which possess signalling capacity (Futerman and Hannun 2004). Phospholipase D acts mainly on PC releasing choline and phosphatidic acid (PA), but it also hydrolyses other phospholipids (Dennis et al. 1991, Wang et al. 2006). PA is targeting for example proteins involved in vesicular trafficking, G protein regulation and phosphorylation/dephosphorylation of proteins and lipids (Wang et al. 2006). Disruption or imbalance of lipid signalling pathways can lead to many adverse effects, such as development of chronic inflammation, metabolic syndrome, atherosclerosis and cancer (Wymann and Schneiter 2008).

2.2 Hepatic lipid metabolism

The liver is a motor of human metabolism. It orchestrates important metabolic functions such as lipid synthesis and oxidation, which are also coupled to glucose metabolism (Rui 2014). The liver is able to shunt excess energy derived from carbohydrate and protein into *de novo* lipogenesis in the form of acetyl-CoA (Acheson et al. 1988, Charidemou et al. 2019), and is a crucial player in lipoprotein metabolism as it both takes up and secretes lipoproteins (Jones et al. 1984, Tiwari and Siddiqi 2012).

2.2.1 Lipid synthesis

In addition to the adipose tissue and intestine, the liver is a key site of lipid synthesis in humans (Rui 2014). The ER is the organelle where a majority of the reactions of lipid synthesis occur, but also Golgi, mitochondria and peroxisomes play a part in the process (Fagone and Jackowski 2009). Lipid synthesis is under both hormonal and transcriptional regulation (Wang and Viscarra et al. 2015).

2.2.1.1 Fatty acid synthesis

In mammals, fatty acid synthesis takes place mainly in the liver, adipose tissue and lactating mammary gland (Pearce 1983). Acetyl-CoA, the starting substrate in the process, can be derived originally from either carbohydrate or protein sources (Acheson et al. 1988,

Charidemou et al. 2019). An enzyme complex named fatty acid synthase is responsible for a series of reactions in which acetyl-CoA, malonyl-CoA and NAPDH are utilized to yield mainly palmitate (16:0) (Jensen-Urstad and Semenkovich 2012). Palmitate can be further elongated by elongases that add two-carbon units from acetyl-CoA into the carboxyl end of the fatty acid, and desaturated by the function of Δ 9-desaturase (stearoyl-CoA desaturase-1, SCD1) (**Figure 1**) (Guillou et al. 2010). It should be noted that essential fatty acids linoleic acid (18:2n-6) and α -linolenic acid (18:3n-3) must be obtained from the diet since they cannot be synthesized *de novo*. These essential fatty acids can, however, be further elongated and desaturated by Δ 6- and Δ 5-desaturases (fatty acid desaturase, FADS1 and 2, respectively) to yield long-chain and very long-chain n-6 and n-3 series polyunsaturated fatty acids (**Figure 1**) (Guillou et al. 2010).

De novo fatty acid synthesis is under hormonal control of insulin and glucagon, and the activity of enzymes involved in the fatty acid synthesis is adjusted mainly by transcriptional control of glycolytic and lipogenic genes (Horton et al. 2002, Rui 2014, Wang and Viscarra et al. 2015). Glucose stimulates carbohydrate response element binding protein (ChREBP), which activates lipogenic genes such as fatty acid synthase and stearoyl-CoA desaturase-1 (Iizuka 2017). Insulin induces and glucagon downregulates sterol regulatory element–binding proteins (SREBPs) that are also referred to as master regulators of lipid metabolism (Eberle et al. 2004, Rui 2014). In addition to activating fatty acid synthesis, SREBPs also increase the expression of the key genes of cholesterol synthesis (Eberle et al. 2004).



Figure 1. Simplified overview of fatty acid synthesis and *de novo* glycerophospholipid synthesis (Shindou and Shimizu 2009, Guillou et al. 2010). GPAT=glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase, AGPAT=acylglycerol-phosphate acyltransferase, LPAAT=lysophosphatidic acid acyltransferase, PAP=phosphatidic acid phosphatase, DGAT=diacylglycerol acyltransferase, DAG=diacylglycerol, TAG=triacylglycerol, PC=phosphatidylcholine, PE=phosphatidylethanolamine, PS=phosphatidylserine, PI=phosphatidylinositol, PG=phosphatidylglycerol.

2.2.1.2 TAG synthesis

The main sites of *de novo* TAG synthesis are the liver and adipose tissue where TAG is produced via the glycerol-3-phosphate (i.e. Kennedy) pathway in the ER of the cells (Lehner and Kuksis 1996, Ameer et al. 2014). In the liver, the glycerol-3-phosphate needed for this pathway is derived from plasma glycerol by the action of glycerol kinase or by the reduction of a glycolytic intermediate dihydroxyacetone phosphate, and from glyceroneogenesis in which glycerol is produced *de novo* from pyruvate (Kalhan et al. 2001). Fatty acids used in TAG synthesis are either synthesized *de novo* or derived from dietary lipids or endogenous adipose tissue (Lehner and Kuksis 1996). Fatty acids are incorporated into to the glycerol-3phosphate backbone in a stepwise manner (Figure 1). First sn-1-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase catalyses the formation of lysophosphatidic acid, which in turn is acylated into PA by sn-1-acylglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase (Lehner and Kuksis 1996, Coleman and Mashek 2011). Next PA phosphatase hydrolyses PA to form DAG, which is finally esterified into TAG by DAG acyltransferase (Lehner and Kuksis 1996, Kalhan et al. 2001, Coleman and Mashek 2011). TAG can also be produced from monoacylglycerol by the function of monoacylglycerol acyltransferase and DAG acyltransferase (Ouiroga and Lehner 2012) and it has been suggested that glycerol could be directly acylated into monoacylglcerol in mammalian tissues through a direct acylation pathway (Lee et al. 2001).

2.2.1.3 Phospholipid synthesis

The first steps of *de novo* synthesis of glycerophospholipids are the same as described above for TAG synthesis and depending on the phospholipid class the pathways diverge once PA or DAG has been synthesized (**Figure 1**). A majority of the reactions of phospholipid synthesis take place in the ER, but also the Golgi, mitochondria and peroxisomes have their roles in the process (Fagone and Jackowski 2009). PI, phosphatidylglycerol, and cardiolipin are synthesized from cytidine diphospho-DAG, which is derived from PA (Shindou and Shimizu 2009, Blunsom and Cockcroft 2020), while the two most abundant phospholipids of mammalian cells, PC and PE, are synthesized from DAG (Smith et al. 1957, Bleijerveld et al. 2007). Ether PC and PE, which are defined by an ether bond at the *sn*-1 position of the glycerol backbone, are derived from an acylated form of dihydroxyacetone phosphate through the function of peroxisomal enzymes (van den Bosch and de Vet 1997). In mammalian cells, phosphatidylserine (PS) is synthesized solely though exchanging the head-group of an existing phospholipid for L-serine (Kuge and Nishijima 1997), and inversely, PE can also be derived from decarboxylation of PS in the mitochondrial membrane (Vance 1990, Bleijerveld et al. 2007).

SM is a sphingolipid analogue of PC since it has a phosphorylcholine headgroup attached to the sphingoid base component of a ceramide. SM is formed when SM synthase transfers a phosphorylcholine headgroup from PC to ceramide yielding SM and DAG (Gault et al. 2010). SM synthases are present in the Golgi and plasma membrane (Gault et al. 2010).

2.2.1.4 Cholesterol and cholesterol ester synthesis

The liver and small intestine are the main sites of cholesterol synthesis in humans (Dietschy and Wilson 1970). The synthesis occurs through a so-called mevalonate or isoprenoid pathway and requires a complex series of enzymatic reactions (Bloch 1965, Goldstein and Brown 1990, Russell 1992). The process starts by condensation of two acetyl-CoAs into acetoacetyl-CoA, after which hydroxymethyl-glutaryl (HMG)-CoA is synthesized from the formed acetoacetyl-CoA and acetyl-CoA (Russell 1992, Cerqueira et al. 2016). The subsequent step yielding mevalonate by the action of HMG-CoA reductase is highly regulated and is considered as the rate-limiting step of the pathway (Goldstein and Brown 1990, Russell 1992, Cerqueira et al. 2016). However, balancing the endogenous cholesterol synthesis and exogenous cholesterol uptake also requires the regulation of other enzymes of the pathway, especially HMG-CoA synthase and squalene monooxygenase, as well as the control of low density lipoprotein (LDL) receptors (Goldstein and Brown 1990, Russell 1992, Gill et al. 2011, Cerqueira et al. 2016). The final product of the mevalonate pathway, cholest-5-en-3 β -ol or cholesterol, is a sterol having a tetracyclic structure and one side chain (Cerqueira et al. 2016).

CEs are synthesized from cholesterol and CoA esters of fatty acids in the ER of hepatocytes and most other mammalian cell types by two isoforms of acyl-CoA:cholesterol acyltransferase (ACAT) (Erickson and Cooper 1980, Anderson et al. 1998, Oelkers et al. 1998, Korber et al. 2017). In human liver *in vivo*, ACAT2 is the major isoform (Parini et al. 2004), and it is found only in the liver and intestine while ACAT1 is more widely expressed (Anderson et al. 1998, Oelkers et al. 1998). In plasma high density lipoproteins (HDL) and LDL, CEs are synthesized by the function of lecithin–cholesterol acyltransferase (LCAT), which transfers a fatty acid to cholesterol from the *sn*-2 position of PC, thus also yielding lysoPC (Glomset 1962, Chen and Albers 1982).

2.2.1.5 Lipid mediator synthesis

The synthesis of bioactive lipid mediators begins when a lipase, like cytosolic PLA2, releases PUFAs from glycerolipids (Murakami et al. 2011, Dichlberger et al. 2014, Batchu et al. 2016). Cyclooxygenases, lipoxygenases and cytochrome P450 enzymes then act upon these PUFA substrates, such as 20:4n-6, 22:4n-6, 20:5n-3, 22:5n-3 and 22:6n-3, to produce eicosanoids and docosanoids like prostaglandins, thromboxanes, leukotrienes, lipoxins, resolvins, protectins and maresins (**Figure 2**) (Buckley et al. 2014, Dennis and Norris 2015). The n-6 series-derived lipid mediators are synthesized as a response to infection or tissue injury so most of them are pro-inflammatory and are needed for the onset of a normal inflammatory response (Ricciotti and FitzGerald 2011, Dennis and Norris 2015). In addition, prostaglandins are produced during the initiation of the resolution phase of inflammation (Levy et al. 2001), and lipoxins derived also from 20:4n-6 are classified as pro-resolving mediators (Pirault and Bäck 2018). The n-3 series derived specialized pro-resolving mediators resolvins, protectins

and maresins are synthesized after a lipid mediator class-switching stimulus of prostaglandins (**Figure 2**) (Levy et al. 2001, Buckley et al. 2014, Serhan et al. 2014).



Figure 2. Simplified overview of the synthesis of 20:4n-6, 20:5n-3, 22:5n-3 and 22:6n-3 derived proinflammatory and pro-resolving lipid mediators (Dalli et al. 2013, Serhan et al. 2014, Lopez-Vicario et al. 2016, Pistorius et al. 2018, Recchiuti et al. 2019). LOX=lipoxygenase, COX=cyclooxygenase, CYP450=cytochrome P450, DPA=Docosapentaenoic acid.

2.2.2 Lipid remodelling

Lipid remodelling is a process in which a fatty acid esterified to the backbone of the lipid is removed and replaced by another fatty acid without otherwise changing the structure of the lipid. The concept of glycerolipid remodelling was first introduced by Lands in 1958 (Lands 1958). Today, three different enzyme systems are known to be responsible for remodelling of phospholipids: acyl-CoA:lysophospholipid acyltransferases, and CoA-dependent and CoAindependent transacylation systems (Yamashita et al. 2013). Acyl-CoA:lysophospholipid acyltransferases function in a deacylation-reacylation reaction in which PLA1 or PLA2 first cleaves the fatty acid at the sn-1 or sn-2 position respectively, thus yielding a lysophospholipid which is then re-esterified with a different fatty acid by an acyl-CoA:lysophospholipid acyltransferase (MacDonald and Sprecher 1991, Yamashita et al. 2013). There are several different acyl-CoA:lysophospholipid acyltransferases involved in the remodelling pathways, some of them specific for a certain phospholipid class and others functioning more broadly (Shindou and Shimizu 2009, Yamashita et al. 2013). The function of this type of a remodeling enzyme can also be fatty acid selective; for example lysophosphatidylcholine acyltransferase 3 enriches arachidonate in the sn-2 position of membrane phospholipids (Hashidate-Yoshida et al. 2015).

Also CoA-dependent transacylation systems have been shown to possess fatty acid specificity in mammalian liver, transferring distinctively fatty acids 20:4n-6, 18:2n-6 and 18:0 (Sugiura et al. 1988, Sugiura et al. 1995). Yamashita et al. (2013) propose a mechanism for CoAdependent transacylation in which an acyl chain is removed from a donor phospholipid by the reverse reaction of an acyl-CoA:lysophospholipid acyltransferase and attached to CoA followed by reacylation to an acceptor lysophospholipid by a forward reaction of the same family of enzymes. The mechanism of function of CoA-independent transacylation is not well established, but it is possibly mediated by PLA2 (Yamashita et al. 2017). CoA-independent transacylases have been shown to catalyse the transfer of 20:4n-6 and 22:6n-3 to *sn*-2 position of phospholipids (Kramer and Deykin 1983, Sugiura et al. 1985), however this activity is low in mammalian liver (Sugiura et al. 1988).

Fatty acids are also recycled in TAG (Lankester et al. 1998, Reshef et al. 2003, Quiroga and Lehner 2012). In mammals, fatty acids are circulated in a TAG/fatty acid cycle, in which fatty acids released from the adipose tissue are re-esterified into TAG in the tissue of origin or in the liver (Reshef et al. 2003). Approximately 60% of the fatty acids released from the adipose tissue are shunted into this cycle (Reshef et al. 2003). TAGs can also be hydrolysed for re-esterification in hepatocytes by several lipases, the function of which is however not fully established (Quiroga and Lehner 2012). One of these enzymes is PNPLA3, whose role in TAG remodelling is examined in publication I of this thesis.

2.2.3 Lipoprotein metabolism

Lipoproteins transport dietary and endogenously synthesized lipids in the circulation. They carry their cargo in the hydrophobic core of the particle, which is surrounded by a monolayer of PC, lysoPC, SM and cholesterol and attached apolipoproteins (Francis 2016, McLeod and Yao 2016). Lipoproteins are modified in the circulation and their lipids hydrolysed in order to deliver fatty acids to tissues (Wang et al. 2013). Lipoprotein remnants are taken up by the liver, which again secretes new lipoproteins into the circulation (Jones et al. 1984, Tiwari and Siddiqi 2012).

2.2.3.1 Chylomicrons

Chylomicrons are synthesized in enterocytes and secreted from the intestine into the circulation via the lymphatic system (Hussain 2014). Most of dietary lipid is TAG so the lipids entering the enterocytes from the intestinal lumen are mainly fatty acids and monoacylglycerols yielded by the action of pancreatic lipase (Iqbal and Hussain 2009). They are reassembled in the ER, and thus also the secreted chylomicron particles contain mainly TAG (Iqbal and Hussain 2009). Also some cholesterol is packed into the chylomicrons as CEs by the function of ACAT2 (Buhman et al. 2000, Iqbal and Hussain 2009). Chylomicrons contain one apolipoprotein B48 (ApoB-48), which is an intestinal variant of apolipoprotein B100 (Apo-B100) found in very low density lipoproteins (VLDLs) and LDLs (Chen et al. 1987). ApoB-48 is needed for the assembly and secretion of the chylomicron particles together with ApoA-IV and microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (Iqbal and Hussain 2009, Hussain 2009).

In the circulation TAG carried in chylomicrons is hydrolysed by LPL attached to heparan sulphate proteoglycans of endothelial cells of vessel (Olivecrona 2016). The formed chylomicron remnants can be further hydrolysed by hepatic lipase (HL) (Santamarina-Fojo et al. 2004) or delivered directly to the liver for uptake (Jones et al. 1984).

2.2.3.2 VLDL and LDL

VLDLs are secreted by the liver in a similar process as described for chylomicrons. VLDL secretion requires a supply of TAG in the ER, where the particle is assembled (Shelness and Sellers 2001, McLeod and Yao 2016), and a favourable membrane composition, 20:4n-6-containing PCs being important membrane components (Rong et al. 2015). Also ApoB-100 and microsomal triglyceride transfer protein are required for the formation of a VLDL particle, and ACAT2 is needed for secretion of cholesterol as CE in VLDL (Buhman et al. 2000). The VLDL particle is smaller than a chylomicron, but the compositions of these lipoproteins show similarity, as TAG is the most abundant lipid also in VLDL (McLeod and Yao 2016). Hence, chylomicron and VLDL particles are often referred to as triglyceride-rich lipoproteins.

Nascent VLDL particles are transported from the ER and through the Golgi where their apolipoproteins are modified, after which the mature VLDL is secreted to the plasma membrane by a vesicular system (Tiwari and Siddiqi 2012, Hossain et al. 2014). VLDL particles are hydrolysed in the circulation in the same way as chylomicrons by the function of LPL, yielding VLDL remnants (Khetarpal and Rader 2015, Olivecrona 2016). LDL is formed when these remnants are further processed by LPL, first into intermediate density lipoproteins, which are then hydrolysed by LPL and HL to form LDL (Nicoll and Lewis 1980). Since most of the TAG of the original VLDL particles has been hydrolysed, LDL particles have mainly CEs in their core. LDL has one apoB-100 attached to the surface, the same way as its parent particle VLDL (Hevonoja et al. 2000).

2.2.3.3 HDL

High density lipoproteins (HDLs) are secreted from the liver as discoidal nascent HDL in a process which requires ApoA-I binding to ATP-binding cassette transporter A1 (ABCA1) and budding of the plasma membrane (Phillips 2014, Francis 2016). ApoA-1 and ApoE, which are found on the surface of HDL, enable the detachment of the formed membrane structure (Francis 2016). The discoidal or pre- β HDL gathers CE through the function of LCAT, acquires a spherical shape and grows in size (Lund-Katz and Phillips 2010, Kuai et al. 2016). HDL can also receive cholesterol from the tissues though a scavenger receptor mediated uptake and exchange CE to TAG derived from other lipoproteins through the function of cholesterol ester transfer protein (CETP) (Bruce et al. 1998, Lund-Katz and Phillips 2010). Mature HDL can deliver its CE-rich cargo to the liver, and the whole process of HDL mediated CE delivery to the liver is termed reverse cholesterol transport (Lund-Katz and Phillips 2010). Importantly, HDL acts as an acceptor for cholesterol derived from macrophages in the walls of blood vessels, which promotes regression of atherosclerotic plaques thus inhibiting cardiovascular disease (Cuchel and Rader 2006).

2.2.3.4 Remodelling of lipoproteins

The lipids of lipoprotein particles are remodelled in the circulation by CETP and also phospholipid transfer protein (PLTP) (Tall 1995). CETP mediates the bidirectional transfer of CE and TAG between lipoproteins in plasma. It promotes the net mass transfer of CE synthesized in HDL into chylomicron and VLDL remnants and to LDL, and at the same time a net transfer of TAG happens in the opposite direction (Tall 1995, Bruce et al. 1998). CETP can also exchange phospholipids between lipoproteins, however, the net mass transfer of phospholipids occurs through the function of PLTP (Tall 1995, Bruce et al. 1998). PLTP transfers phospholipids between different HDL particles and between HDL and apoB-containing lipoproteins (Albers et al. 2012). When LPL hydrolyses lipoproteins, PLTP transfers the excess surface lipids to HDL (Albers et al. 2012).

Also several of the apolipoproteins on the surface of the lipoproteins can be exchanged in the circulation (McLeod and Yao 2016). The exchangeable lipoprotein ApoE, which is found on the surface of chylomicrons, VLDL and HDL (Frayn 2010), also increases CETP-mediated lipid exchange between lipoproteins (Kinoshita et al. 1993).

2.2.3.5 Lipoprotein uptake

Fatty acids released to circulation through hydrolysis of lipoproteins are taken up into tissues by the action of different transport and binding proteins (Eaton 2002), and correspondingly, lipoproteins are removed from the circulation by several types of receptors located on the surface of hepatocytes (Williams and Chen 2010, Pieper-Furst and Lammert 2013, Rohrl and Stangl 2013, Schneider 2016). Chylomicron remnants, LDL and VLDL particles are taken up via receptor-mediated endocytosis (Cooper 1997, Williams and Chen 2010, Schneider 2016). Members of the LDL receptor family bind ApoB-100 and ApoE-containing particles (Williams and Chen 2010, Pieper-Furst and Lammert 2013). Lipoprotein remnants can also be endocytosed by syndecan-1 heparan sulfate proteoglycan receptors, which bind ApoE, HL and LPL (Williams and Chen 2010). A third type of receptors, termed scavenger receptors, binds lipoproteins and a variety of other types of ligands they transport into cells (Zani et al. 2015). Scavenger receptor B1 is an HDL receptor, which has a crucial role in reverse cholesterol transport and cholesterol homeostasis as it transfers cholesterol esters from HDL into the liver (Rohrl and Stangl 2013). HDL can also be endocytosed and recycled upon scavenger receptor B1 mediated uptake (Silver et al. 2001). Scavenger receptors are expressed in several cell types and tissues, and many of them have been found to play a role in the development of atherosclerosis (Zani et al. 2015). Importantly, if LDL and chylomicron and VLDL remnants and are not removed from the circulation into the liver, they can be taken up into arterial walls causing atherosclerosis (Williams and Tabas 1995, Tabas et al. 2007, Khetarpal and Rader 2015). It has been shown that dietary 12-16 carbon-long saturated fatty acids reduce LDL receptor activity (Woollett et al. 1992), and diets rich in saturated fatty acids also increase the selective uptake of LDL CEs into the arterial wall (Seo et al. 2005). Reversely, diets enriched in n-3 fatty acids decrease arterial LDL particle uptake and abolish the selective uptake of CE from LDL into the arterial walls (Chang et al. 2009).

2.2.4 β-oxidation

β-oxidation is a process in which fatty acids are broken down in order to produce energy in the citric acid cycle (Schulz 1991). In the liver, β-oxidation produces also ketone bodies, which are transported to other tissues via circulation to provide energy during fasting (Rui 2014). The fatty acids used for oxidation are released to circulation from adipose tissue during fasting when catecholamines induce the G protein- and cAMP-mediated activation of protein kinase A (Ahmadian et al. 2009). This leads to phosphorylation of perilipin altering its configuration and exposing the surface of the lipid droplet, which allows TAG hydrolysis by hormone-sensitive lipase, adipose triglyceride lipase, and monoacylglycerol lipase (Ahmadian et al. 2009). The latter two of the lipases also hydrolyse lipid droplets destined for β-oxidation in human hepatocytes (Quiroga and Lehner 2012). Moreover, fatty acids can be released for oxidation from lipoproteins by the action of LPL, HL as well as endothelial lipase (EL) (Schulz 1991, Wang et al. 2013, Olivecrona 2016). LPL hydrolyses mainly TAG, HL both TAG and phospholipids, and EL mainly phospholipids especially in HDL (Jaye et al. 1999, Santamarina-Fojo et al. 2004, Olivecrona 2016).

Fatty acids are taken up by the cells by three types of transport or binding proteins: fatty acid translocase (CD36; a B-type scavenger receptor), the plasma membrane fatty acid binding protein and the fatty acid transport proteins (Eaton 2002). This process is regulated at the transcriptional level by peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) γ (Rui 2014, Ipsen et al. 2018). In order to be oxidised in the mitochondria, the fatty acids need to be first activated by acyl-CoA synthetase and subsequently bound to carnitine to enable transportation by carnitine acyltransferases (CPT) I and II to the mitochondrial matrix where the fatty acids are again activated by binding to CoA and finally oxidized through a sequential removal of two-carbon units (Schulz 1991, Eaton 2002). Peroxisomal β -oxidation is needed for the initiation of the oxidation of polyunsaturated and very long-chain fatty acids; however its contribution to the total β -oxidation flux of long-chain fatty acids is likely no more than 10%, also in liver where peroxisomes are abundant (Eaton 2002). Increased expression or activity of PPAR α promotes fatty acid β -oxidation in both mitochondria and peroxisomes (Rui 2014, Ipsen et al. 2018).

2.3 Cardiometabolic diseases

The term cardiometabolic diseases can be used for describing a group of conditions in which cardiovascular health is affected negatively by metabolic dysfunction. Obesity is a common risk factor for cardiometabolic diseases like type II diabetes, metabolic syndrome and the related NAFLD (James et al. 2004, Younossi et al. 2016, Emdin et al. 2017). NAFLD can be seen as the hepatic manifestation of the metabolic syndrome (Kotronen and Yki-Järvinen 2008, Vanni et al. 2010, Yki-Järvinen 2014). However, genetic NAFLD caused by PNPLA3^{I148M} and TM6SF2^{E167K} is not associated with the hallmarks of the metabolic syndrome like insulin resistance or dyslipidaemia, which is characterised by elevated plasma LDL and TAG-rich lipoproteins and reduced concentrations of HDL (Romeo et al. 2008, Speliotes et al. 2010, Kozlitina et al. 2014, Holmen et al. 2014). The TM6SF2E167K even lowers plasma TAG and cholesterol (Holmen et al. 2014, Kozlitina et al. 2014). Nonetheless, obesity amplifies the effect of the predisposing genetic variants, further increasing the risk of developing genetic NAFLD (Stender et al. 2017). Type 2 diabetes and metabolic syndrome are both risk factors for cardiovascular disease (Wilson et al. 2005, Einarson et al. 2018), whose main pathological process is the formation of a cholesterol-rich atherosclerotic plaque in the arterial wall (Bentzon et al. 2014). Naturally occurring LOF variants of ANGPTL3 reduce the concentration of circulating cholesterol and TAG carried in lipoproteins (Musunuru et al. 2010, Minicocci et al. 2012, Stitziel et al. 2017), which has made ANGPTL3 inhibition an attractive possibility for treatment of atherosclerosis (Dewey et al. 2017, Graham et al. 2017). Figure 3 shows the relation between cardiometabolic diseases and the genetic variants studied in this thesis project.



Figure 3. The adverse and protective effects of PNPLA3^{I148M}, TM6SF2^{E167K} and ANGPTL3 loss-offunction (LOF) on cardiometabolic diseases. Negative effects are depicted using red arrows and positive outcomes using green lines.

2.3.1 NAFLD

NAFLD is defined by the presence of steatosis (i.e. TAG accumulation) in more than 5 % of hepatocytes, which is not due to secondary causes or excess alcohol consumption (Cohen et al. 2011, European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL) et al. 2016). NAFLD is the most common liver disease in the world and its prevalence is currently 25 % in the adult population, varying between 32 % in the Middle East and 13 % in Africa (Younossi et al. 2016). In severely obese individuals the prevalence of NAFLD is 90 % and in patients with type 2 diabetes 76 % (Younossi et al. 2016). However NAFLD has also been reported to affect more than 10 % of lean individuals in several Asian populations, India having the highest rate with 20 % (Wattacheril and Sanyal 2016). Up to 30 % of patients with simple hepatic steatosis develop non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) in which there is already clear hepatocyte injury, cell death, inflammation and fibrosis in the liver (Cohen et al. 2011, Younossi et al. 2016). NASH in turn develops into advanced fibrosis in 40 % of patients (Younossi et al. 2016), and the most severe outcome of the disease is hepatocellular carcinoma, the risk of which is higher in patients with obesity or type 2 diabetes (Yu et al. 2013).

For hepatic steatosis to develop, there needs to be an imbalance between the storage and removal of fatty acids and TAG; that is the rate of TAG synthesis needs to be greater than the rate of β -oxidation and VLDL secretion (Cohen et al. 2011, Ipsen et al. 2018). It has been shown by stable isotope studies that increased fatty acid flux from the adipose tissue and fatty acid *de novo* synthesis are the main mechanisms contributing to hepatic fat accumulation in NAFLD patients (Donnelly et al. 2005). Obesity-related or metabolic NAFLD is associated with insulin resistance (Kotronen and Yki-Järvinen 2008, Yki-Järvinen and Luukkonen 2015), which in the adipose tissue leads to increased lipolysis and release of fatty acids into the circulation (Vanni et al. 2010). In a healthy liver, insulin inhibits glucose production between meals and normal blood glucose levels are maintained. When insulin resistance develops, this balance is disturbed leading to increased glucose production and subsequently increased insulin secretion (Vanni et al. 2010). Hepatic insulin resistance also leads to increased secretion of large VLDL particles and thereby generation of atherogenic small dense LDL particles through the function of CETP and hepatic lipase (Adiels et al. 2008, Tchernof and Despres 2013, Brouwers et al. 2019). This same process leads to formation of easily degraded small dense HDL particles thus lowering circulating HDL (Rashid et al. 2003).

The mechanisms underlying the progression of NAFLD to NASH are yet to be elucidated, but also genetic predisposition is known to play a role in the process (Petta 2009, Rotman et al. 2010, Speliotes et al. 2010, Liu et al. 2014, Ioannou 2016, Pingitore et al. 2016). Free cholesterol and free fatty acid mediated lipotoxicity and subsequent pro-inflammatory cytokine production and oxidative stress have been suggested to be behind the inflammatory and fibrotic processes of NASH (Petta 2009, Vanni et al. 2010, Ioannou 2016).

2.3.2 Genetic NAFLD

During the last decade genome-wide association studies have revealed several gene variants that increase the risk of developing NAFLD (Anstee and Day 2015, Eslam and George 2020). Two of these, PNPLA3^{1148M} and TM6SF2^{E167K} will be discussed in detail.

2.3.2.1 PNPLA3 and its I148M variant

In 2008 Romeo *et al.* (2008) described a single nucleotide polymorphism in the PNPLA3 gene (rs738409; C \rightarrow G at position 148 of the gene leading to substitution of isoleucine to methionine, I148M), which is strongly associated with NAFLD. In this original study the genetic background was found to affect the frequency of the variant allele, the two ends being African Americans, of whom 17 % were carrying at least one copy of the variant allele, and Hispanics, of whom 49 % had the variant allele. The association between PNPLA3^{I148M} and NAFLD has since been shown in several different studies and in different ethnic groups (Chen et al. 2015). PNPLA3^{I148M} is also significantly associated with the development of NASH, fibrogenesis and the severity of liver fibrosis in NAFLD patients (Rotman et al. 2010, Valenti et al. 2010, Speliotes et al. 2010, Krawczyk et al. 2011), also in pediatric NAFDL (Valenti and Alisi et al. 2010). The effect of PNPLA3^{I148M} is dose dependent meaning that the individuals homozygous for the PNPLA3^{I148M} variant have an even higher risk for developing NAFLD and for the progression of the disease compared to heterozygous subjects (Romeo et al. 2008, Valenti and Al-Serri et al. 2010).

PNPLA3^{1148M} is not associated with insulin resistance or dyslipidaemia (Romeo et al. 2008, Kantartzis et al. 2009, Speliotes et al. 2010) and it causes a more metabolically benign NAFLD. In a study by Kantartzis *et al.* (2009) insulin sensitivity was shown to be higher in NAFLD patients carrying the PNPLA3^{1148M} allele than in NAFDL patients with no variant allele, and there was no statistically significant difference between the insulin sensitivity of healthy control subjects and NAFLD patients homozygous for PNPLA3^{1148M} variant allele. In the same study, obese subjects carrying the variant allele had higher insulin sensitivity than control subjects, when adjusted for age, sex, total fat, visceral fat, and liver fat. In genetic screening studies using large cohorts, PNPLA3^{1148M} variant allele has been shown to protect from coronary artery disease (Liu et al. 2017, Simons et al. 2017).

Although the association of PNPLA3^{1148M} with NAFLD is well established, the mechanism of PNPLA3 function has remained unclear. In humans, PNPLA3 is expressed mainly in the liver but also in the adipose tissue and skin (Huang et al. 2010). During fasting the expression level is low but is rapidly increased after a carbohydrate meal (Lake et al. 2005, Huang et al. 2010, Rae-Whitcombe et al. 2010), likely due to insulin mediated activation of SREBP (Huang et al. 2010, Qiao et al. 2011, Soronen et al. 2012) and also through insulin-independent activation of ChREBP (Dubuquoy et al. 2011, Perttilä et al. 2012). PNPLA3 localizes to lipid droplets, and overexpression of PNPLA3^{1148M} increases their size (He et al. 2010, Chamoun et al. 2013). Chamoun *et al.* (2013) also suggested that PNPLA3 may play a role in lipid

droplet formation. It has been shown in vitro that wild type PNPLA3 (PNPLA3^{WT}) but not PNPLA3^{I148M} hydrolyses emulsified TAG (Jenkins et al. 2004, Lake et al. 2005, He et al. 2010). In addition, PNPLA3^{WT} has acylglycerol transacylase activity (Jenkins et al. 2004). The preferred substrate of the protein is oleic acid (Huang et al. 2011), and it has been proposed that the amino acid substitution in PNPLA3^{1148M} changes the catalytic triad of the protein thus abolishing its hydrolase activity (He et al. 2010). Kumari et al. (2012) claimed that PNPLA3 is a lysophosphatidic acid acyltransferase and PNPLA3^{1148M} would function more efficently in this activity. Then again Pirazzi et al. (2012) suggested that the PNPLA3^{I148M} related NAFLD would be a consequence of reduced VLDL lipidation and secretion. However, they also speculated that the role of PNPLA3 in this process could be related to intracellular TAG synthesis or the remodelling of lipid droplets. Studies using a PNPLA3^{1148M} overexpressing mouse model support the remodelling theory, as both impaired hydrolysis of TAG and a relative depletion of long-chain PUFA-containing TAGs was noticed in these mice (Li et al. 2012). During the last two years, more evidence has emerged to support the remodelling function of PNPLA3 and its role related to lipid droplet hydrolysis (BasuRay et al. 2017, Mitsche et al. 2018, Wang et al. 2019, Negoita et al. 2019, Luukkonen et al. 2019). These findings will be addressed further in relation to publication I in the Results and discussion section.

2.3.2.2 TM6SF2 and its E167K variant

A genetic variant in the TM6SF2 gene (rs58542926, A \rightarrow G at position 167 leading to substitution of glutamic acid to lysine, E167K) was found to be associated with NAFLD in 2014 in two separate studies (Kozlitina et al. 2014, Holmen et al. 2014). Based on the original study by Kozlitina *et al.* (2014) genetic background also affects the frequency of TM6SF2^{E167K}, which is approximately 7 % in individuals of European ancestry and 3 % in African Americans. They also suggested that TM6SF2^{E167K} is a misfolded protein and therefore readily degraded. This decreased stability caused by the amino acid substitution has later been confirmed by others (Ehrhardt et al. 2017).

TM6SF2 is a membrane protein predominantly expressed in the liver and small intestine and it localizes to the ER and Golgi complex of hepatocytes (Mahdessian et al. 2014, Kozlitina et al. 2014, Smagris et al. 2016). Accordingly, TM6SF2 has been suggested to play a role in VLDL secretion (Mahdessian et al. 2014, Kozlitina et al. 2014, Ehrhardt et al. 2017) and lipidation (Smagris et al. 2016). This would also explain why reduced levels of TM6SF2 caused by the destabilizing E167K variant would lead to hepatic lipid accumulation as neutral lipids are not secreted and remain in the liver. Mahdessian *et al.* (2014) saw clearly reduced TAG secretion but only a modest reduction in the secretion of ApoB due to TM6SF2 inhibition in human hepatocytes. Hepatic 3D spheroid and human data also point towards reduced ApoB secretion due to TM6SF2^{E167K} (Kim et al. 2017, Prill et al. 2019). In contrast, in mice lacking *Tm6sf2* a reduced secretion rate of VLDL TAG was noticed without reduction of secreted ApoB but with a reduction in secreted VLDL particle size and plasma cholesterol levels (Smagris et al. 2016). In another study also executed with *Tm6sf2*-knockout mice,

decreased levels of plasma total and LDL-cholesterol were noticed and it was also reported that liver-specific expression of TM6SF2 affects several genes regulating cholesterol metabolism, therefore making TM6SF2 a possible target for treating cardiovascular disease (Fan et al. 2016).

Indeed, TM6SF2^{E167} seems to protect from myocardial infarction (Holmen et al. 2014, Dongiovanni et al. 2015, Simons et al. 2017, Li et al. 2018), but at the same time it causes NAFLD with increased risk of progression into NASH and hepatic fibrosis or cirrhosis (Liu et al. 2014, Dongiovanni et al. 2015). However, NAFLD induced by TM6SF2^{E167} is not associated with insulin resistance or dyslipidaemia (Kozlitina et al. 2014, Zhou et al. 2015), and the more progression prone NAFLD may be explained by increased ER stress caused by TM6SF2^{E167} (O'Hare et al. 2017). In discordance with earlier findings, it has been reported that, in addition to the lack of TM6SF2 caused by the E167K variant, also increased expression of hepatic TM6SF2 could lead to the same anti-atherogenic and pro-NAFLD phenotype (Ehrhardt et al. 2017). Based on studies using cultured human enterocytes and larval zebrafish, TM6SF2 may also play a role in intestinal lipid and ER homeostasis (O'Hare et al. 2017). As the current knowledge on the function of TM6SF2 and its NAFLD causing variant is somewhat contradictory, more information on their mechanisms of function is still required.

2.3.3 Atherosclerosis

Atherosclerosis is a key pathological process in cardiovascular diseases. It is a condition in which an artery becomes narrowed due to the development of a cholesterol-enriched lesion, or atherosclerotic plaque, in the arterial intima (Williams and Tabas 1995, Tabas et al. 2007). Rupturing of the plaque and the resulting thrombus formation may cause occlusion of the artery leading to for example myocardial infarction or stroke (Bentzon et al. 2014). The development of an atherosclerotic plaque begins when ApoB-containing lipoproteins cross the endothelium and are retained in the arterial intima (Tabas et al. 2007, Bentzon et al. 2014). The retention is mediated by proteoglycans of the subendothelial extracellular matrix (Skalen et al. 2002) and the trapped lipoproteins are modified so that they aggregate and become oxidized (Pentikäinen et al. 2000, Steinberg 2009). This leads to an inflammatory process in which monocytes enter the intima, turn into macrophages that take up the modified lipoproteins mainly via scavenger receptors, and turn into foam cells (Steinberg 2009, Zani et al. 2015, Chistiakov et al. 2016). The inflammation process is intensified by the entry of other inflammatory cells and the retention of lipoproteins increases further (Pentikäinen et al. 2000, Tabas et al. 2007, Bäck et al. 2019). Smooth muscle cells form a fibrous cap over the lesion, but as the foam cells die and the core of the cholesterol-enriched lesion becomes necrotic, the plaque becomes more unstable and the fibrous cap more prone to rupture (Bentzon et al. 2014).

Although there are conditions like familial hypercholesterolemia, in which a substantially elevated concentration of circulating LDL is the primary reason for development of an

atherosclerotic lesion (Wiegman et al. 2015), atherosclerosis is considered as a multifactorial disease. Thus elevated LDL cholesterol or dyslipidaemia together with other risk factors like hypertension, obesity, metabolic syndrome and diabetes is in most cases causing the disease (Berenson et al. 1998, Fruchart et al. 2004). There are also more recently found factors such as elevated levels of circulating triglyceride-rich lipoprotein remnants, small dense LDL and lipoprotein(a), which contribute to the disease risk (Ridker et al. 2001, Fruchart et al. 2004, Khetarpal and Rader 2015). Lowering LDL levels by drugs such as statins, ezetimibe and proprotein convertase subtilisin kexin type 9 (PCSK9) inhibitors has been a successful strategy to combat atherosclerosis, however there is still a need for new approaches in order to reduce the residual risk (Shapiro and Fazio 2016, Kersten 2017, Gaudet et al. 2017, Hegele and Tsimikas 2019).

2.3.3.1 ANGPTL3 and its loss-of-function variants

ANGPTL3 is a protein synthesized and secreted mainly by the liver (Conklin et al. 1999), and it circulates in plasma inhibiting LPL and EL activity (Shimizugawa et al. 2002, Shimamura et al. 2007). ANGPTL3, like most of the members of the ANGPTL family, possesses a signal sequence in the amino-terminus, a coiled-coil domain and a fibrinogen-like domain (Zhang and Abou-Samra 2013). In addition, ANGPLT3 has a specific region binding to LPL and it mediates LPL inactivation by enhancing the cleavage of the lipase by proprotein convertases (Liu et al. 2010, Zhang and Abou-Samra 2013). During this process, LPL also dissociates from the cell surface (Liu et al. 2010). A heparin-binding site located in the amino-terminal domain of ANGPTL3 most probably mediates the inhibition of EL by ANGPLT3 (Shimamura et al. 2007). ANGPTL3 seems to work in concert with ANGPTL8, which is lacking the fibrinogen-like domain (Zhang and Abou-Samra 2013). ANGTL3 may be more potent in the presence of ANGPTL8, and ANGPTL8 likely needs ANGPTL3 to be able to inhibit LPL (Ouagliarini et al. 2012, Haller et al. 2017). In mice, ANGPTL3 has also been shown to activate lipolysis and to stimulate the release of free fatty acids and glycerol from adipocytes (Shimamura et al. 2003), but also to promote the uptake of VLDL-TAG derived fatty acids into white adipose tissue after feeding (Wang and McNutt et al. 2015). In the liver, hepatocytes are solely responsible for the production of ANGPTL3 (Kersten 2017). Mouse studies suggest that ANGPTL3 expression does not change significantly after a meal or during fasting (Ge et al. 2005), however, in human hepatocytes insulin decreases ANGPTL3 expression and secretion (Nidhina Haridas et al. 2015). ANGPTL8 expression levels are reduced during fasting but restored after a meal in the liver and adipose tissue of both humans and mice (Quagliarini et al. 2012). On the contrary, ANGPTL4, another inhibitor of LPL belonging to the same protein family, is induced by fasting in both the liver and adipose tissue (Ge et al. 2005).

ANGPTL3 LOF was first described in mice in 2002 (Koishi et al. 2002), and later in human subjects with extremely low plasma levels of TAG and LDL and HDL cholesterol, a condition termed familial combined hypolipidaemia (Musunuru et al. 2010). Several different ANGPLT3 LOF mutations have been found in humans (Arca et al. 2013, Kersten 2017,

Dewey et al. 2017). Individuals homozygous for ANGPLT3 LOF lack circulating ANGPTL3 and have increased LPL activity, low plasma levels of VLDL, LDL and HDL, increased insulin sensitivity and decreased serum free fatty acids (Minicocci et al. 2012, Robciuc et al. 2013, Arca et al. 2013). A recent study showed that ANGPTL3 deficiency leads to reduction of the proportion of cholesterol in triglyceride-rich lipoproteins and their remnants (Tikkanen et al. 2019). ANGPTL3 LOF carriers may also have enhanced hepatic fatty acid β -oxidation as hinted by an elevated ketone body production (Tikkanen et al. 2019). In mice, inactivating or silencing ANGPTL3 reduces hepatic VLDL-TAG secretion and enhances the uptake of ApoB-containing lipoproteins by the liver (Wang and Gusarova et al. 2015, Xu et al. 2018).

No adverse effects have been reported of ANGPTL3 LOF in humans, and importantly, ANGPLT3 deficiency has been found to protect from atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (Minicocci et al. 2012, Minicocci et al. 2013, Dewey et al. 2017, Stitziel et al. 2017). Also subjects heterozygous for ANGPTL3 LOF have a reduced risk of coronary artery disease, even though there is only a modest drop in their plasma TAG and LDL-cholesterol compared to homozygous subjects (Dewey et al. 2017, Stitziel et al. 2017). For these reasons, ANGPTL3 is a promising target for treating cardiovascular disease and clinical trials are already ongoing. Evinacumab, a monoclonal antibody against ANGPTL3, reduced fasting plasma TAG levels up to 80 % and LDL-cholesterol up to 23 % in a dose-dependent manner (Dewey et al. 2017, Ahmad et al. 2019). The LDL-cholesterol lowering mechanism of evinacumab is independent of the LDL receptor and thus also patients with familial hypercholesterolemia have been shown to substantially benefit from the treatment as their LDL-cholesterol has been reduced by one half (Gaudet et al. 2017, Banerjee et al. 2019). In dyslipideamic mice, evinacumab reduced plasma levels of TAG and LDL- and HDL-cholesterol without changing the TAGcontent of the liver, adipose tissue, or heart (Gusarova et al. 2015). Also the area of atherosclerotic lesions and their necrotic content was shown to be reduced by the antibody treatment in mice having dyslipidaemia (Dewey et al. 2017). Another ANGPLT3 lowering treatment with antisense oligonucleotides that inhibit hepatic ANGPLT3 production has yielded similar results to those seen with the monoclonal antibody approach. In humans, the antisense oligonucleotide treatment reduced the levels of atherogenic lipoproteins, and in mice it also slowed the progression of atherosclerosis (Graham et al. 2017). Even though these clinical trials have had successful outcomes, the function of hepatic ANGPTL3 and how its depletion may affect hepatocytes remains unclear. Also the effect of ANGPTL3 deficiency on the detailed lipid composition of lipoproteins and the possible contribution of the altered lipid profile to the protection from cardiovascular disease has not been studied until now.

3 AIMS OF THE STUDY

- To elucidate the role of PNPLA3 in the lipid metabolism of human hepatocytes and the connection between the PNPLA3 I148M variant and increased liver fat content. (I)
- 2. To investigate the function of TM6SF2 in hepatic lipid metabolism and how TM6SF2 deficiency causes fat accumulation in the liver. (II)
- 3. To study how ANGPTL3 depletion affects hepatic lipid metabolism and how it is reflected in the circulating lipoproteins. (III)

4 MATERIALS AND METHODS

Methods performed by the author to complete the thesis work are listed in **Table 1**, and the workflows of lipidomics experiments are depicted in **Figure 4**. Further descriptions and a full listing of the materials and methods used in the thesis project can be found in publications I-III.

Table 1.	Summary	of methods	used by	v the author.
1 4010 1.	ournmary	of mouldas	uscu b	y une autrior.

Method	Publication
Cell culture	1-111
Gene overexpression (transfection)	I
ShRNA lentiviral transduction	11-111
Labelling studies	
- stable isotopes (\rightarrow ESI-MS/MS)	1-11
 radioactive isotopes (→ liquid scintillation counting) 	11-111
BCA protein assay total protein quantification	1-111
Folch lipid extraction	1-111
Bligh and Dyer lipid extraction	I
Fatty acid methyl ester preparation	1-111
Mass spectrometry	
- ESI-MS	I
- ESI-MS/MS	1-111
Gas chromatography	
- GC-FID	1-111
- GC-MSD	11-111
RNA extraction	11-111
Gene expression analysis (qPCR)	11-111
Mitochondrial oxygen consumption rate measurement (Seahorse extracellular flux analysis)	II
ELISA	II
One-way ANOVA & Newman-Keuls test of means	1
Two-tailed Student's t-test	11-111
Principal component analysis (PCA) & soft independent modeling of class analogy (SIMCA)	1-111



Figure 4. Workflow of the performed lipidomics experiments. GC-MSD, GC-FID=gas chromatography coupled to mass spectrometry/flame ionization detector; ESI-MS, ESI-MS/MS= electrospray ionization mass spectrometry/triple quadrupole mass spectrometry; LIMSA=Lipid Mass Spectrum Analysis software (Haimi et al. 2006); ANOVA=analysis of variance; PCA=Principal component analysis; SIMCA=soft independent modeling of class analogy.

5 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

5.1 PNPLA3 functions as a remodelling protein and the I148M variant shows reduced remodelling activity (I)

5.1.1 PNPLA3^{1148M} overexpression causes net accumulation of TAG in hepatocytes

The function of PNPLA3^{WT} and the effect of PNPLA3^{I148M} were studied in HuH7 human hepatoma cells overexpressing either form of the protein. These were compared with control cells transfected with an empty plasmid vector, and the expression was confirmed by Western blot analysis (I, Fig 1A). We used [¹³C]glycerol labelling of the cells followed by electrospray ionization mass spectrometry (ESI-MS) to get a detailed view of the lipid metabolism. When looking at the total amount of TAG after a 24-hour labelling period, there was a statistically significant difference between the cells; PNPLA3^{1148M} overexpressing cells had an increased level of TAG when compared to PNPLA3^{WT} and control cells (Figure 5A). However, the difference was due to increased amount of unlabelled TAG and there was no difference between the groups in the total amount of newly synthesized [¹³C]glycerol labelled TAG (Figure 5B,C). If PNPLA3 would function primarily as a TAG lipase (He et al. 2010, Huang et al. 2011), one should expect to see a drop in the level of TAG upon PNPLA3^{WT} overexpression. Thus our data does not support the view of PNPLA3 being a mere lipase, nor does it point towards a simple lipogenic function of PNPLA3 (Kumari et al. 2012), since de novo synthesis of TAG was not increased (Figure 5C). This is consistent with a previous finding in the same cell model and setting, where *de novo* lipogenesis was not significantly affected in PNPLA3^{WT} or PNPLA3^{I148M} overexpressing cells when compared to control cells in normal cell culture conditions as measured by [³H]acetic acid labelling (Perttilä et al. 2012). In addition, we did not observe any difference between the groups in the total amount of TAG precursors PA and DAG, nor in the amount of PC (I, Fig. 2 B-D, inserts). These results regarding the lipid levels are also consistent with human data on PNPLA3^{1148M} variant and PNPLA3^{WT} carriers (Peter et al. 2014). In line with earlier findings (He et al. 2010, Perttilä et al. 2012), we saw a delay in TAG hydrolysis in the PNPLA3^{I148M} overexpressing cells when the transfected cells were cultured for 6 or 24 hours in a medium supplemented with 5 % foetal bovine serum and Triacsin C, which is a long chain fatty acyl-CoA synthetase inhibitor (Omura et al. 1986, Igal et al. 1997).


Figure 5. Overexpression of PNPLA3^{148M} in HuH7 cells induces net TAG accumulation but does not affect newly synthesized TAGs. (A) Total TAGs after 24-hour [¹³C]glycerol labelling analysed by electrospray ionization mass spectrometry (ESI-MS) (B) Unlabelled TAGs after 24-hour [¹³C]glycerol labelling. (C) Newly synthesized [¹³C]glycerol labelled TAGs after 24-hour labelling. Values from two separate experiments were normalized by setting PNPLA3^{WT} to 1. The means with no common letter differ at p<0.05 level (one-way ANOVA followed by Newman-Keuls test of means). Error bars, SD; n=7. Ctrl=control, WT=wild type PNPLA3; I148M=PNPLA3 I148M variant. Adapted from Publication I, Ruhanen *et al.* 2014.

5.1.2 PNPLA3^{WT} participates in TAG remodelling more efficiently than PNPLA3^{I148M}

To get a more precise picture of the effect of PNPLA3^{WT} and PNPLA3^{I148M} on hepatic lipid metabolism, we subjected the lipid species profiles of the [13C]glycerol labelled cells to principal component analysis (PCA). The PCA of the TAG composition of the cells showed a clear and also statistically significant (p < 0.05 in soft independent modelling of class analogy (SIMCA) analysis) separation of all groups (Figure 6A). The principal component axes PC1 and PC2 appeared to separate the groups based on the degree of fatty acid unsaturation and the presence of the $[^{13}C]$ glycerol label, respectively. The control cells contained relatively more TAG species whose acyl chains had several double bonds, whereas the PNPLA3^{WT} and PNPLA3^{I148M} overexpressing cells contained TAG enriched in saturated and monounsaturated fatty acids (SFAs and MUFAs). In PNPLA3^{WT} cells the SFA- and MUFA-containing TAGs were largely $[^{13}C]$ glycerol labelled while the PNPLA3^{1148M} cells were enriched in equivalent unlabelled TAGs. PCA of the species profile of unlabelled DAGs showed similarity to the TAG biplot in that the control cells were enriched in PUFA-containing DAGs and PNPLA3^{I148M} overexpressing cells possessed more DAGs having SFA and MUFA moieties (I, Fig 2B). These cells also differed from each other statistically significantly in SIMCA analysis. The PNPLA3^{WT} cells did not differ from the control cells according to SIMCA and in the PCA they showed an intermediate profile between the other two groups. Furthermore, when examining a PCA biplot of the composition of unlabelled PC species, the patterns of the groups were the opposite than found for TAG; the control cells were enriched in SFA- and MUFA-containing PCs and the PNPLA3^{WT} and PNPLA3^{I148M} overexpressing cells contained more PCs with PUFA moieties, and especially 20:4n-6 (for example in species 36:4, 38:4 and 38:5) (Figure 6B). Importantly, this finding was more prominent in the PNPLA3^{WT} cells. Both the PNPLA3^{WT} and PNPLA3^{1148M} differed from the control cells according to SIMCA (p<0.05). In human data, relative depletion of fatty acids 20:3n-6, 20:4n-6, 22:4n-6 and 22:5n6 in the elevated liver TAGs of PNPLA3^{1148M} carriers has been reported (Peter et al. 2014), but on the other hand PUFA-containing TAGs have been shown to accumulate in the livers of PNPLA3^{1148M} carriers compared to noncarriers (Luukkonen et al. 2016). In human PNPLA^{1148M} overexpressing mice, there was a relative depletion of PUFAs in hepatic TAGs (Li et al. 2012). Similarly, in PNPLA3^{1148M} knock-in mice, very long chain PUFAs were depleted from TAG and enriched in phospholipids, but conversely, in mice completely lacking Pnpla3 or having a catalytically inactive version of the protein, very long chain PUFAs were enriched in TAG and depleted from phospholipids (Mitsche et al. 2018).

Our findings are compatible with a TAG remodelling activity of PNPLA3, according to which PNPLA3 would participate in transferring fatty acids, from TAG to membrane phospholipids like PC, and that the PNPLA3^{I148M} amino acid substitution leads to a LOF hindering this remodelling activity. We confirmed our remodelling hypothesis in an experiment in which we applied stable isotope [D17]18:1n-9 labelling to our cell model. During 24-hour labelling PNPLA3^{WT} overexpressing cells incorporated more label into their TAGs compared to control and PNPLA3^{I148M} cells (I, Fig. 3). During the following 48 hours the relative amount of label also decreased faster in the PNPLA3^{WT} cells. Thus, PNPLA3^{WT} overexpression enhanced both the incorporation into and removal of fatty acids from TAGs, whereas PNPLA3^{1148M} overexpressing cells behaved similarly to control cells. The noticed TAG remodelling activity of PNPLA3 could be mediated though a TAG lipase or transacylase activity of the protein (Jenkins et al. 2004, Lake et al. 2005, He et al. 2010). PNPLA3 has been reported to have a strong preference for oleic acid (Huang et al. 2011), and thus we tested the remodelling activity using a labelled form of this fatty acid. However, recent studies have suggested that PUFAs may be more relevant in the context of the remodelling activity of PNPLA3 (Mitsche et al. 2018, Luukkonen et al. 2019). Our PCA data are compatible with a PUFA-specific remodelling activity of PNPLA3, since PCs of the PNPLA3^{WT} cells showed a more prominent enrichment of PUFAs than PNPLA3^{I148M} (Figure 6B).

We were the first to report the remodelling activity of PNPLA3, and others have later confirmed this finding. Mitsche (2018) used both knock-in and knock-out mouse models to show that PNPLA3 transfers very long-chain PUFAs from TAGs to phospholipids in lipid droplets. Luukkonen et al. (2019) utilized labelled PUFAs and SFAs to study the processing of fatty acids in human subjects homozygous for PNPLA3^{WT} or PNPLA3^{I148M} and also in cells homozygous for PNPLA3^{WT}, PNPLA3^{I148M} or PNPLA3 deletion. They came to a conclusion that PNPLA3^{1148M} would be a LOF allele defective in remodelling hepatic TAGs. They suggested that PNPLA3 is a PUFA-specific transacylase or a PUFA-specific lipase and that PNPLA3 would promote the transfer of PUFAs from DAGs to generate PCs enriched in PUFA. This remodelling model also explains their previous finding of TAGs being enriched in PUFAs in carriers of the PNPLA3^{1148M} variant compared with noncarriers (Luukkonen et al. 2016). In the same study they showed that in the metabolic NAFLD, which is associated with insulin resistance, the hepatic lipid profile is the opposite, that is, SFAs are enriched in TAGs (Luukkonen et al. 2016). They further contemplated that retention of PUFA-containing TAGs in the liver could provide an explanation why PNPLA3^{1148M} carriers are protected against cardiovascular disease despite having a fatty liver (Liu et al. 2017, Simons et al. 2017).



Figure 6. PCA shows differences in the lipid composition of PNPLA3^{WT} or PNPLA3^{I148M} overexpressing HuH7 cells when compared to control cells. The arrows represent the directions of the two principal components (PC1 and PC2) and the percentages show the proportion of the data variation each axis explains. The origin of the PCA biplot is marked with + and samples located furthest from it on one side contain relatively more of the lipid species furthest on that same side. (A) PCA of TAG species after 24-hour [¹³C]glycerol labeling. Species present at >0.5 mol% were used as variables. Lipid species markings: 56:3H=56 carbons and 3 double bonds in the acyl chains, H=heavier *i.e.* [¹³C]glycerol labelled species; Ctrl=control, WT=wild type PNPLA3; I148M=PNPLA3 I148M variant. (B) PCA of PC species. Species present with >0.5 mol% were used as variables; a=alkyl-acyl species (instead of diacyl species). Adapted from Publication I, Ruhanen *et al.* 2014.

When TAGs are hydrolysed to DAGs and then re-esterified, some released fatty acids are utilized in other processes such as oxidation, phospholipid synthesis and VLDL secretion (Lankester et al. 1998). Thus a remodelling defect of PNPLA3^{I148M} could lead to a gradual TAG accumulation as the remodelling cycle is slowed down. There is also evidence that PNPLA3^{1148M} impairs lipid droplet hydrolysis. We showed that PNPLA3^{1148M} localizes more extensively to the surface of a lipid droplet than PNPLA3^{WT}, and that fatty acid loading leading to enlarged lipid droplets increases the association of both forms of the protein with the lipid droplet (I, Fig. 4). It has been since shown in PNPLA3^{1148M} knock-in mice that increased liver fat is associated with PNPLA3^{I148M} accumulation on hepatic lipid droplets (Smagris et al. 2015). It was later proposed that PNPLA3^{I148M} disrupts ubiquitylation and proteasomal degradation of the protein, leading to accumulation of PNPLA3^{I148M} and impaired mobilization of TAG from lipid droplets (BasuRay et al. 2017). It was also recently suggested that PNPLA3^{1148M} could promote hepatic lipid accumulation by restricting the access of CGI-58, an activator of triglyceride hydrolases (Oberer et al. 2011), to adipose triglyceride lipase (Wang et al. 2019). In addition, PNPLA3^{1148M} has been shown to localize on lipid droplets that resist starvation-mediated degradation possibly by inhibiting autophagosome formation (Negoita et al. 2019). Thereby the reduced autophagy of hepatic lipid droplets caused by the PNPLA3^{1148M} presents another conceivable mechanism leading to hepatic steatosis in the variant carriers.

The n-3 PUFAs, especially 22:6n-3 and 20:5n-3, have been shown to be effective in treatment of NAFLD (Scorletti et al. 2014). However, n-3 PUFA treatment does not appear to be equally successful in all patient groups. In fact, NAFLD patients homozygous for PNPLA3^{1148M} had higher liver fat percentage after taking a 4 g daily 22:6n-3+20:5n-3 supplement for 15–18 months than before the trial (Scorletti et al. 2015). They also displayed decreased 22:6n-3 enrichment in erythrocyte membranes, which is an important finding since erythrocyte 22:6n-3 enrichment after n-3 PUFA supplementation has been shown to be linearly associated with decreased liver fat percentage (Scorletti et al. 2014). These findings concerning the treatment response of PNPLA3^{1148M} carriers homozygous for the allele are plausible in the light of the remodelling function of PNPLA3. PNPLA3 transfers PUFAs from TAGs to PCs in hepatic lipid droplets, and since the PNPLA3^{I148M} LOF variant carriers show accumulation of PUFAs in hepatic TAGs (Luukkonen et al. 2016) liver fat accumulation after dietary supplementation of PUFAs is not surprising. In addition, the dietary n-6/n-3 PUFA ratio seems to play a part in defining the strength of effect of PNPLA3^{1148M} in NAFLD patients, since in a paediatric obese population, an association between a high dietary n-6/n-3 PUFA ratio and liver fat content as well as liver damage was seen in subjects homozygous for PNPLA3^{I148M} (Santoro et al. 2012). Therefore the effects of different fatty acids on PNPLA3^{1148M}-associated NAFLD should be further looked into in detail.

5.2 Lack of TM6SF2 leads to reduced PUFA content of the membranes and altered lipid secretion (II)

5.2.1 TM6SF2 depletion increases concentrations of neutral and membrane lipids, enhances their turnover, and leads to PUFA depletion in hepatocytes

The amino acid change in TM6SF2^{E167K} leads to destabilization and degradation of the protein. Therefore we used an shRNA expressing lentivirus to generate hepatocytes in which TM6SF2 is stably knocked down (II, Fig. 1A) to study the function of the protein and the effect of its variant on hepatic lipid metabolism. Consistent with earlier findings by others (Mahdessian et al. 2014, Kozlitina et al. 2014), the TAG and CE concentrations measured by ESI-MS/MS were increased in TM6SF2 knock-down hepatocytes compared with control cells treated with non-targeting shRNA lentivirus (II, Fig. 1B-C). Interestingly, also the concentrations of the two major membrane phospholipids PC and PE were increased in our cell model (II, Fig. 2 C-D, inserts). When the relative lipid species profiles of TAG, CE, PC and PE were analysed using PCA, the TM6SF2 knock-down and control cells were separated from each other in all of these classes based on the principal component 1, which clearly represented the degree of unsaturation and explained 60, 64, 88 and 93 % of the observed variation in these classes, respectively (II, Fig. 2 A-D). The separation of the two groups was also statistically significant in all the lipid classes except CE (SIMCA analysis, p<0.05). In all the classes knock-down cells were enriched in the lipid species containing SFAs and MUFAs (II, Fig. 2, on the right) whereas the control cells had relatively more PUFAcontaining lipids (II, Fig. 2, on the left). In PC and PE classes, the knock-down cells contained the relatively smallest amount of the species with 20:4n-6 moieties, such as PC/PE 36:4, 38:4 and 38:5. This relative depletion of 20:4n-6 was statistically significant (p<0.01) in the total fatty acid profile of the cells as well (II, Table S7). We also determined the absolute levels of the PC species that according to ESI-MS/MS fragmentation contained 20:4n-6, and there was a reduction in their concentrations after a 24-hour culture and especially after elongated one week-long culture (II, Fig. 3 A-B).

In addition to the relative increase in the SFA- and MUFA-containing lipid species in the TM6SF2 knock-down cells compared to controls, there was an increase in the absolute levels of major PC species containing SFA and MUFAs in the TM6SF2 knock-down cells (**II**, **Fig 3**. **A-B**). MUFAs and especially SFAs have been shown to induce steatosis related mitochondrial dysfunction and apoptosis of hepatocytes (Malhi et al. 2006). SFAs can be converted to MUFAs by the function of SCD1, the activity of which has been found to be increased in NAFLD patients (Kotronen et al. 2009). MUFAs are major substrates for the synthesis of TAG, CE and phospholipids (Ntambi and Miyazaki 2004), and accordingly SCD1 activity has been suggested to protect the liver from lipotoxicity of SFAs in hepatic steatosis (Li et al. 2009). We studied the synthesis and turnover of lipids in our cell model by [¹³C]glycerol and [³H]acetic acid labelling. During a 24-hour [¹³C]glycerol labelling significantly higher (p<0.001) amounts of labelled TAG as well as PC, PE and PI accumulated in the TM6SF2 knock-down cells compared to control cells. In addition, during a 24-hour chase period the turnover of these lipids was also higher in the TM6SF2 knock-down cells

(II, Fig. 4 A-D). At the end of the chase period the levels of TAG, PC and PE still remained statistically significantly higher in the TM6SF2 knock-down cells. Furthermore, [³H]acetic acid labelling of the cells revealed increased incorporation of the label into TAG and CE thus confirming increased *de novo* lipogenesis of these lipids in the TM6SF2 knock-down cells (II, Fig S1). However, there was no difference between the two groups in glucose uptake or glycogen synthesis (II, Fig. S2 A-B), suggesting that the main function of TM6SF2 is related to lipid metabolism. The reasons behind the increased *de novo* lipogenesis could include increased ER stress, a phenomenon reported to exist in TM6FS2 deficiency and to induce several lipogenic activators and enzymes (Lee et al. 2012, O'Hare et al. 2017).

5.2.2 TM6SF2 depletion decreases the size of secreted lipoprotein-like particles

The finding of decreased 20:4n-6 in the TM6SF2 knock-down cells is especially interesting in the light of studies pointing to the importance of having this fatty acid in the membrane phospholipids to enable successful VLDL secretion (Rong et al. 2015, Hashidate-Yoshida et al. 2015). Importantly, mice lacking hepatic lysophosphatidylcholine acyltransferase 3 and thus having lower levels of phospholipids containing 20:4n-6 have hepatic steatosis and secrete lipid-poor VLDL deficient in 20:4n-6-containing PCs (Rong et al. 2015). In addition, patients with NASH were reported to have low hepatic PUFA levels and also specifically lower levels of 20:4n-6 in PC (Puri et al. 2007, Arendt et al. 2015). Prompted by these reports, we examined the lipoprotein-like particles secreted by the cells using electron microscopy (II, Fig. 5A). The size distribution of the particles showed a clear difference between the two groups; the TM6SF2 knock-down cells were almost completely lacking the largest particles (>20 nm in diameter) and secreted relatively more of the smaller particles (<15 nm) compared to the control cells (II, Fig. 5B). In contradiction with human and hepatic 3D spheroid data (Kim et al. 2017, Prill et al. 2019), we did not see a reduction in ApoB secretion but rather an increase in ApoB secreted by the TM6SF2 knock-down cells (II, Fig. 5C), most likely reflecting the difference between a complete physiological system and an isolated cell model. However, Luukkonen et al. (2017), showed that humans carriers of TM6SF2^{E167K} have decreased amounts of PUFAs in liver TAGs and PCs compared to non-carriers, and that the incorporation of 20:4n-6 into TAGs and PCs of TM6SF2 knock-down hepatocytes is decreased. They hypothesized, in line with our findings, that hepatic synthesis of PUFAcontaining lipids is reduced in TM6SF2E167K carriers resulting in deficiency of polyunsaturated PCs in the human liver and thus impairing VLDL lipidation.

5.2.3 TM6SF2 depleted hepatocytes show impaired mitochondrial β-oxidation and have an amplified late endosomal/lysosomal compartment

In addition to impaired VLDL secretion and imbalanced lipid synthesis and turnover, the hepatic lipid accumulation associated with TM6SF2 deficiency could be due to reduced β -oxidation of fatty acids. Moreover, mitochondrial dysfunction has been reported to occur in NAFLD (Caldwell et al. 1999, Ibdah et al. 2005, Peng et al. 2018). We measured the mitochondrial β -oxidation capacity of the control and TM6SF2 knock-down cells using fatty

acid 16:0 as substrate. An experiment to measure mitochondrial stress was performed using a Seahorse® metabolic flux analyser (II, Fig. 6A). During an oxygen consumption rate (OCR) measurement, a basal OCR was first recorded; then, by adding oligomycin, ATP production was inhibited leaving only the proton leak to be measured. By injecting carbonyl cyanide ptrifluoromethoxyphenylhydrazone (FCCP), a mitochondrial uncoupling agent, an uninhibited electron flow through the electron transfer chain was enabled and maximal oxygen consumption of complex IV recorded. Finally, non-mitochondrial respiration was measured by adding rotenone and antimycin A to inhibit the respiratory chain. Based on these measurements, the basal and maximal OCRs were calculated. These results revealed that when exogenous fatty acids were utilized, the basal OCR was decreased in the TM6SF2 knock-down cells compared to control cells (II, Fig. 6B). However, the mechanisms that couple oxygen consumption and ATP production were not affected pointing towards TM6SF2 deficiency affecting only the processes required for β -oxidation. Increase of 20:4n-6 and 22:6n-3 in the mitochondrial membrane phospholipids has been shown to improve mitochondrial function (Khairallah et al. 2012), and it is possible that the mitochondria of TM6SF2 knock-down cells are affected by the altered cellular lipid profile and lack of PUFAs. In addition, altered ER lipid composition could disrupt the ER-mitochondrial contact sites thus reducing the flux of fatty acids into mitochondria as well as the Ca²⁺ flux between these organelles (Csordas et al. 2010).

Due to the observed membrane lipid accumulation in TM6SF2 knock-down cells, we performed electron microscopy to investigate the organelle structure of the cells. We found that the TM6SF2 knock-down cells have more late endosomes/lysosomes than the control cells (**II**, **Fig. 7A**), a finding that had not been reported previously. This result was confirmed using immunofluorescence microscopy and antibodies against lysosomal-associated membrane protein 1, a known lysosome marker (**II**, **Fig 7B**). Endosomal/lysosomal pathways are important for normal liver function and provide a means to dispose of excess lipids (Schroeder and McNiven 2014, Jaishy and Abel 2016). Thus, the noticed amplification of the late endosome/lysosome compartment may be a response to the increased lipid load of the cells.

Based on our findings, we propose the following model to explain lipid accumulation in hepatocytes due to TM6SF2 deficiency (**Figure 7**): TM6SF2 depletion leads to a decreased amount of PUFAs and especially 20:4n-6 in the ER membrane therefore disrupting lipoprotein secretion and reducing the size and lipid content of the secreted particles. This is accompanied by reduced β -oxidation of fatty acids as well as elevated membrane lipid content, increased lipid turnover and enlarged late endosome/lysosome compartment.

Since TM6SF2 deficiency leads to reduced hepatic secretion of TAG and cholesterol (Mahdessian et al. 2014, Smagris et al. 2016, Fan et al. 2016), it has been suggested that TM6SF2 could be a therapeutic target for reducing plasma lipids and the risk of cardiovascular disease (Fan et al. 2016, Li et al. 2018). Our results show that TM6SF2 depletion has many different effects on hepatocytes and on their lipid metabolism. There is also evidence on TM6SF2^{E167} variant being associated with NAFLD that is more likely to progress into NASH

and hepatic fibrosis or cirrhosis (Liu et al. 2014, Dongiovanni et al. 2015), the reason for which is yet to be elucidated. For these reasons deeper understanding of the function of TM6SF2 in the liver is still required before TM6SF2 depletion could be implemented in a therapeutic setting.



Figure 7. A model of how TM6SF2 depletion in the ER membrane leads to hepatic TAG and CE accumulation through altered lipid secretion and defective β -oxidation. Adapted from Publication II, Ruhanen *et al.* 2017 (online version).

5.3 ANGPTL3 depletion alters the lipidome of hepatocytes (III)

5.3.1 Depleting ANGPTL3 in hepatocytes alters many lipid metabolism-related pathways

The role of ANGPTL3 in circulation is well established but its intracellular function in hepatocytes has remained unknown. Nonetheless, liver-specific inhibition of the production of ANGPTL3 is a promising approach for treating cardiovascular disease (Graham et al. 2017). We knocked down ANGPTL3 in immortalized human hepatocytes (**III, Fig. 1A-C**), and performed a differential gene expression analysis followed by gene set enrichment analysis and gene set over-representation analysis to gain understanding of the pathways that ANGPTL3 depletion might affect. Both Kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes (KEGG) pathway analysis and Reactome overrepresentation analysis, which was performed using only statistically significantly (p<0.05) up/downregulated genes, highlighted several pathways

related to lipid metabolism that are altered upon ANGPTL3 depletion (**III, Table 1** and **Supplementary Figure 1**). According to these analyses, depleting ANGPTL3 changes lipid metabolism widely, affecting glycerophospholipid, sphingolipid, cholesterol and fatty acid metabolism as well as lipid signalling. Also two pathways related to longevity and three pathways related to insulin (insulin sensitivity/resistance, insulin signalling and insulin secretion) were raised by the KEGG analysis (**III, Supplementary table 3**). These are relevant findings in the light of reports showing that ANGPTL3 deficient subjects are likely to exceed the average life expectancy and have increased insulin sensitivity (Minicocci et al. 2012, Robciuc et al. 2013). In addition, it has previously been reported using the same cell model as in our studies that ANGPTL3 depletion enhances glucose uptake and down-regulates gluconeogenic genes in hepatocytes, suggesting that ANGPTL3 deficiency improves hepatic insulin sensitivity (Tikka et al. 2014).

5.3.2 ANGPTL3 depletion reduces cholesterol ester synthesis of hepatocytes

We utilized several different lipidomics approaches to study the lipid metabolism of ANGPLT3 depleted immortalized human hepatocytes (IHHs) and control cells transduced with non-targeting shRNA. There were no changes in the total levels of major membrane phospholipids PC, PE, PI or SM, analysed by ESI-MS/MS and normalised to total cellular protein. But importantly, there was a marked drop (p < 0.001) in the total level of CEs (III, Fig. 4A). When the cells were labelled with $[^{3}H]$ acetic acid or $[^{3}H]$ oleic acid, the incorporation of both labels into CE was significantly lower (p<0.001) in the ANGPLT3 knock-down cells compared to control IHH cells (III, Fig. 4E-F), revealing that ANGPTL3 depletion reduces CE synthesis. Based on the same labelling experiments, the synthesis of unesterified cholesterol is not affected by ANGPTL3 depletion. The observed defect in CE synthesis may be explained by a reduced amount of ACAT1 in the ANGPTL3 knock-down cells, noticed both at mRNA and protein levels in our cell model (III, Fig. 4 B-D). The relevance of this finding in the liver in vivo is not clear, as ACAT2 is the major isoform needed for CE synthesis in human liver (Parini et al. 2004). In rat hepatoma cells, however, increased levels of either ACAT isoform increased CE synthesis, cellular accumulation of CEs as well as its secretion in VLDL (Liang et al. 2004), and consistently, inhibition of ACAT was shown to decrease VLDL apoB secretion in pigs (Burnett et al. 1999). ANGPLT3 LOF carriers have a reduced CE/apoB ratio of plasma VLDL and LDL when compared to non-carriers (Robciuc et al. 2013), and based on the above findings it is possible that this observation could be explained by reduced level of ACAT1.

5.3.3 ANGPTL3 deficiency causes enrichment of polyunsaturated fatty acids and depletion of monounsaturated fatty acids in hepatocytes

Even though there were no differences in the total levels of major membrane phospholipids PC, PE and PI between the control and ANGPTL3 knock-down cells, the species compositions of these lipids showed some highly interesting differences between the groups (**III**, **Supplementary tables 5-7**). PCA illustrated that in all these lipid classes the ANGPTL3

knock-down cells were enriched in lipid species containing PUFAs, whereas the control cells had relatively more lipid species with MUFA and SFA moieties (**III, Supplementary Figure 2A-C**). There was a similar difference between the groups also in the species composition of CE (**III, Supplementary table 8**); the relative level of the largest individual component CE18:1 was decreased (p<0.001) and the proportion of the most abundant PUFA-containing CE (CE22:6) was increased (p<0.001) in ANGPTL3 knock-down cells. Effects of ANGPTL3 depletion on hepatic phospholipid or CE profiles have not been reported before, but relative enrichment of PUFA-containing long-chain TAGs has previously been seen in livers of ANGPTL3 deficient mice (Xu et al. 2018). Unfortunately, due to the very low amounts of TAGs in IHH cells and technical limitations, we were not able to analyse the TAGs in our cell model.

The observed PUFA-enrichment and MUFA-depletion in ANGPTL3 depleted cells was evident also in the total fatty acid profile of the cells determined by gas chromatography (III, **Supplementary table 4**). The sum of MUFAs was decreased and the sums of both n-6 and n-3 PUFAs were increased in the ANGPTL3 knock-down cells compared to controls (III, **Fig. 2A**). However, the n-6/n-3 ratio was not affected by ANGPTL3 depletion. PCA of the relative fatty acid composition of the cells revealed that the fatty acids most responsible for the separation between the groups in the direction of principal component 2 were 20:5n-3 and 20:4n-6, which were enriched in the ANGPTL3 knock-down cells, and 20:3n-9, which was enriched in the control cells (**III, Fig. 2B**). Fatty acid 20:3n-9 is synthesized from the non-essential 18:1n-9, and it is an indicator of essential fatty acid translocase CD36 and several fatty acid binding proteins, which mediate the uptake of long-chain fatty acids and PUFAs into cells (Kane et al. 1996, Murphy et al. 2005, Ehehalt et al. 2008, Islam et al. 2014), are upregulated in the ANGPTL3 knock-down cells. This, together with the fatty acid data, suggests that fatty acid uptake may be enhanced upon ANGPTL3 depletion.

5.3.4 ANGPTL3 depletion alters the lipid mediator profile of hepatocytes

Since n-6 and n-3 PUFAs, like 20:4n-6 and 20:5n-3, which were enriched in the ANGPTL3 depleted cells, are precursors of bioactive lipid mediators (Buckley et al. 2014, Dennis and Norris 2015), we utilized an LC-MS/MS approach to study the lipid mediators produced by the ANGPTL3 knock-down and control cells (**III, Supplementary table 9**; results represent the sums of intracellular and secreted lipid mediators). Due to the limited number of samples (n=3) the differences between the groups were not statistically significant. Even so, a partial least squares discriminant analysis (PLS-DA) separated the groups from each other (**III, Fig. 3A**). Variable importance in projection (VIP) score showed the importance of each variable in separating the two groups in the PLA-DA model. All of the 15 lipid mediators with the highest VIP scores were more abundant in the ANGPTL3 knock-down cells than in the controls (**III, Fig. 3B**). There were both pro-inflammatory and pro-resolving lipid mediators among the ones with the highest VIP scores. Resolvin D6 (RvD6) had the highest VIP score of all the analysed lipid mediators. It is a specialized pro-resolving mediator (SPM), which

has been shown to induce the uptake of blood clots by macrophages, and the level of which could be raised in coronary artery disease patients by n-3 supplementation (Elajami et al. 2016). Maresin 2 (MaR2) and 22-OH-MaR1, which is a metabolite of maresin 1, are also SPMs, which have been described in macrophages and neutrophils, respectively (Deng et al. 2014, Colas et al. 2016). The SPMs 10S,17S-diHDPA and 10S,17S-diHDHA, produced from 22:5n-3 and 22:6n-3, respectively, also showed high VIP scores. The former is a protectin pathway marker (Gobbetti et al. 2017), and the latter, also known as protectin DX, has been reported to inhibit ER stress and thus attenuate hepatic steatosis in mice and insulin resistance in hepatocytes (Jung et al. 2018, Jung et al. 2019). The SPMs 13,14-dehydro,15-oxo-LXA₄ and 15-epi-LXA₄ also having high VIP scores in the data are produced from 20:4n-6 via the lipoxygenase pathway (Chandrasekharan and Sharma-Walia 2015, Pirault and Bäck 2018), and the latter of these lipid mediators is known to participate in activating the resolution phase of inflammation by down-regulating pro-inflammatory eicosanoids and by inducing the release of SPMs (Kain et al. 2017, Dakin et al. 2019). The pro-inflammatory eicosanoids, such as prostaglandins (PGs), act in the initiation phase of acute inflammation (Ricciotti and FitzGerald 2011), and prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) also plays a role in lipid mediator class switching as it initiates the resolution phase by decreasing the production of pro-inflammatory leukotriene B4 (LTB4)(Levy et al. 2001). PGD₂, PGF_{2a}, PGE₂ and LTB₄ as well as another 20:4n-6-derived pro-inflammatory lipid mediator thromboxane B2 were among the top 15 mediators with the highest VIP scores in the ANGPTL3 knock-down cells.

Lipid mediators were also analysed by grouping them based on their FA precursor. The sums of lipid mediators derived from 22:6n-3, 22:5n-3, and 20:4n-6 all showed an increasing trend in the ANGPTL3 knock-down cells (Figure 8A). In fact, only 20:5n-3-derived lipid mediators showed a decreasing trend in the ANGPTL3 depleted cells when compared to controls, however, resolvin E2 (RvE2) was the only species representing this group. PCA performed using sums of mass % converted values revealed that ANGPTL3 knock-down cells were relatively more enriched in 20:4n-6-derived thromboxanes and prostaglandins as well as 22:6n-3-derived protectins, maresins and resolvins (Figure 8B). The observed increased production of lipid mediators upon ANGPTL3 depletion is consistent with a previous report showing increased production of lipid mediators after PUFA (20:4n-6, 20:5n-3 and 22:6n-3) supplementation and enrichment in membrane phospholipids (Holopainen et al. 2019). In our cell model, two isoforms of cytosolic PLA2 were upregulated based on the differential gene expression analysis. This enzyme, which releases fatty acids from glycerophospholipids, is reported to show substrate specificity for 20-22-carbon PUFAs (Shikano et al. 1994, Batchu et al. 2016). Thus, increased substrate availability likely potentiates lipid mediator production in the ANGPTL3 depleted cells. In addition, it has been shown that when cells have increased amounts of bioactive PUFAs, these fatty acids can be elongated to a less active form (Akiba et al. 2000, Zou et al. 2012, Dong et al. 2016, Tigistu-Sahle et al. 2017, Holopainen et al. 2019). Fatty acid 20:4n-6 can be elongated to adrenic acid 22:4n-6, which is a less potent activator of cyclooxygenase, the key enzyme needed in prostaglandin biosynthesis (Zou et al. 2012, Dong et al. 2016). Similarly, 20:5n-3 can be elongated to 22:5n-3 (Akiba et al. 2000), which, however, is also a precursor for pro-resolving lipid mediators (Dalli et al. 2013, Dalli et al. 2015). The relative amount of both 22:4n-6 and 22:5n-3 was significantly increased in

the ANGPTL3 knock-down cells when compared to controls, possibly reflecting a response evoked in order to attenuate the synthesis of 20:4n-6 and 20:5:n-3 -derived lipid mediators.



Figure 8. Knocking down ANGPTL3 alters the profile of synthesized lipid mediators. (A) Sums of lipid mediators grouped by their precursor fatty acids. The values represent mean ± SEM, n=3. (B) PCA of the sums of different lipid mediator groups (mass%). Ctrl=control cells treated with non-targeting RNA, ShA3=cells treated with shRNA against ANGTPL3, SPM=specialized pro-resolving mediator, PRO=pro-inflammatory mediator, MaR=maresin, TxB₂=thromboxane B2, PD=protectin, PG=prostaglandin, RvE=E series resolvin, RvD_{n-3DPA}=D series resolvin derived from 22:5n-3, LX=lipoxin, LTB4met=leukotriene B4 metabolites.

5.4 Lack of ANGPTL3 leads to changes in the core and surface lipids of lipoproteins (III)

5.4.1 ANGPTL3 deficiency changes the fatty acid profile of lipoproteins

To gain understanding on how lipoproteins secreted by the liver are affected by ANGPTL3 deficiency, we analysed VLDL, LDL and HDL lipoprotein fractions derived from plasma of subjects who were either homozygous for an ANGPTL3 LOF variant or did not carry the variant at all. The subjects selected for this study present a subpopulation of a larger study cohort (Minicocci et al. 2016, Tikkanen et al. 2019), and there is no difference between the two groups in dietary intake, physical activity, smoking prevalence, or use of anti-inflammatory medications. Fatty acid profiles of the lipoproteins were determined by gas chromatography (**III, Supplementary table 10**). When examining molar percentages of individual fatty acids, the most pronounced difference between the groups was the elevated amount of 18:2n-6 in the ANGPTL3 deficient subjects. This change was most prominent in the VLDL fraction (p<0.001) but remained statistically significant also in LDL (p<0.01) and HDL (p<0.05) fractions. The molar percentage values were then standardised in order to evaluate also the effect of the smaller components in the data and a PCA was performed using all the lipoprotein fractions in the same analysis. A PCA biplot separated the groups from each other, principal component 1 according to the lipoprotein fraction (VLDL on the right,

LDL in the middle, and HDL on the left) and principal component 2 according to the sample group (ANGPTL3 LOF homozygotes higher up and control subjects in the bottom) (III, Fig. 5). The fatty acids on the right and enriched in the VLDL fractions were mainly saturated or monounsaturated and 14-18 carbon-long, whereas the fatty acids enriched in the HDL fractions had 20 carbons or more and many of them were also polyunsaturated. In addition, plasmalogen-derived dimethyl acetals were enriched in the HDL fraction of the control subjects. LPL hydrolyses lipoproteins in the circulation, and its hydrolysis efficiency decreases with increasing chain length and unsaturation (Wang et al. 1993, Sato et al. 1999). In addition to hydrolysing TAG, LPL has PLA1 activity (McLeanBest et al. 1986), but it hydrolyses only ester bonds and not ether bonds (McLeanDemel et al. 1986, Olivecrona and Bengtsson-Olivecrona 1987, Griffon et al. 2006). Thus the function of LPL would seem to explain the change in fatty acid quality in the direction of principal component 1. Principal component 2 separated the ANGPTL3 LOF carriers and control subjects, and thus reflected the presence/absence of ANGPTL3 in the circulation of the subjects. Accordingly, ANGPTL3 deficient subjects have increased LPL activity (Robciuc et al. 2013), but there is no significant difference in the activities of EL, CETP or PLTP between the ANGPTL3 LOF carriers and control subjects (Robciuc et al. 2013, Minicocci et al. 2016).

5.4.2 ANGPTL3 deficiency changes the quality of surface and core lipids of lipoproteins

We determined the detailed profile of the core and surface lipids of the lipoprotein fractions by ESI-MS/MS. The total amounts of lipids at the class level were lower in the lipoprotein particles of the ANGPTL3 LOF carriers when compared to controls (III, Supplementary table 11). This finding is consistent with previous reports and highly relevant in terms of the reduced cardiovascular risk mediated by ANGPTL3 deficiency (Musunuru et al. 2010, Robciuc et al. 2013, Stitziel et al. 2017). At the lipid species level ANGPLT3 deficiency lead to compositional changes in all the lipoprotein classes analysed (III, Supplementary tables 12-16), and the changes in TAG, PC and lysoPC species likely reflect the increased LPL activity observed in the plasma of these subjects (Robciuc et al. 2013). TAGs and lysoPCs of the ANGLPTL3 LOF carriers were enriched in PUFA-containing species (III, Fig. 6, 7C; Supplementary tables 12, 15). LPL hydrolyses the fatty acids with the least number of carbons and double-bonds most efficiently, leaving the long-chain PUFAs to be hydrolysed last (Wang et al. 1993, Sato et al. 1999). Moreover, the PLA1 activity of the enzyme depends on the structure of the fatty acid in the sn-2 position. The longer the fatty acid in the sn-2 position the more efficiently LPL hydrolyses the ester bond in the sn-1 position of the phospholipid (McLean and Best et al. 1986). In PCs of all the lipoprotein fractions of the ANGPTL3 LOF carriers, there was a clear enrichment of alkyl-ether species (III, Supplementary table 16), which could be explained by the ester bond-specificity of LPL (McLean and Demel et al. 1986, Olivecrona and Bengtsson-Olivecrona 1987, Griffon et al. 2006). Another plausible explanation could be related to the function of peroxisomes as ether lipids are synthesized in these organelles (van den Bosch et al. 1993). However, there are no reports on altered peroxisomal function of ANGPTL3 deficent subjects.

CEs of the lipoproteins derived from ANGPTL3 LOF carriers had an elevated level of species with 16:1 and 18:1 fatty acid moieties when compared to control subjects (III, **Supplementary table 13**). CEs are not hydrolysed by LPL since the enzyme is specific for ester bonds on the glycerol backbone (McLean and Demel et al. 1986, Olivecrona and Bengtsson-Olivecrona 1987, Griffon et al. 2006). The observed compositional change could be related to the function of LCAT as it transfers fatty acids from the *sn*-2 potion of PC to cholesterol in lipoproteins (Glomset 1962, Chen and Albers 1982), but the mechanism is poorly studied and would require further investigation. The compositional differences seen in the lipids of circulating lipoproteins of ANGPTL3 LOF carriers and control subjects could also, at least in part, originate from the lipid composition of the liver. At the moment, there are no reports on liver lipid composition of ANGPTL3 deficient subjects, so this question remains open.

Also the composition of SM and its ratio to PC were altered in the ANGPTL3 LOF carriers. The SM/PC ratio of lipoproteins derived from the ANGPTL3 LOF carriers was statistically significantly increased when compared to control subjects (III, Fig. 7A). PLTP transfers SM efficiently (Huuskonen et al. 1996), and thus it is possible that the increased SM/PC ratio is present already in nascent VLDL particles, which are then hydrolysed by LPL in the circulation, after which PLTP could transfer the extra surface lipids to HDL and further to LDL (Albers et al. 2012). An increased SM/PC ratio has been shown to increase the capacity of HDL to collect cholesterol from cells (Horter et al. 2002). However, SM enrichment in HDL also inhibits esterification of cholesterol by LCAT (Subbaiah and Liu 1993), and thus the effect of increased SM/PC ratio on reverse cholesterol transport is not clear. The proportion of long-chain SMs 24:1 and 24:2 was increased and the relative amount of short saturated SMs was decreased in the lipoproteins of ANGPTL3 LOF carriers when compared to control subjects (III, Fig. 7B). It has been reported that saturated SM species as well as SM 16:1 increase LDL aggregation and the risk of cardiovascular death (Ruuth et al. 2018). The lipoproteins of ANGPTL3 LOF carriers could thus be less prone to aggregate even though SM is enriched in the surface of these particles. This could provide further protection against cardiovascular disease on top of the low levels of CEs and TAGs in circulating lipoproteins of the ANGPTL3 deficient subjects.

6 CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

The work presented in this thesis provides new knowledge of the function of proteins PNPLA3 and TM6SF2 as well as of the mechanisms how their variants affect hepatic lipid accumulation. In addition, detailed analysis of the effects of ANGPTL3 depletion on the lipidome of hepatocytes and secreted lipoprotein particles is reported for the first time. The main findings of the thesis are summarised in Figure 9. In the first study of this thesis, we demonstrated that PNPLA3 is a TAG remodelling protein and that PNPLA3^{1148M} is a LOF variant that is also more extensively associated with lipid droplets. Hepatic TAG accumulation could be related to the ineffective remodelling of TAGs by PNPLA3^{1148M}, or accumulation of PNPLA3^{I148M} on lipid droplets may lead to more hydrolysis-resistant lipid droplets thus causing hepatic lipid accumulation (BasuRay et al. 2017, Negoita et al. 2019, Wang et al. 2019). In the second study, we mimicked the effect of $TM6SF2^{E167K}$ by knocking down TM6SF2 in hepatocytes and showed that TM6SF2 depletion changes the lipid composition of membranes by reducing the amount of PUFAs and increasing the levels of SFAs and MUFAs. The lack of PUFAs in membranes leads to secretion of smaller lipoprotein-like particles and accumulation of TAG and CE in the cells. We also observed reduced β -oxidation in the TM6SF2 depleted cells, which can additionally lead to hepatic lipid accumulation. In the third part of this thesis, we showed that ANGPLT3 depletion has extensive effects on the lipid metabolism of hepatocytes. PUFAs were enriched in lipids of ANGPTL3 depleted cells, coinciding with enhanced lipid mediator production. In addition, cholesterol ester synthesis was reduced in ANGPTL3 knock-down hepatocytes. The changes in core and surface lipids of lipoproteins caused by ANGPTL3 deficiency most likely reflected the increased activity of LPL, the activity of which decreases with increasing chain length and unsaturation (Wang et al. 1993, Sato et al. 1999).

Many of the treatment options currently available for NAFLD are targeting obesity and related metabolic disorders (European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL) et al. 2016, Romero-Gomez et al. 2017, Ganguli et al. 2019). Since obesity further increases the risk of developing NAFLD due to the PNPLA3^{I148M} and TM6SF2^{E167K} variants, the carriers of these risk alleles are expected to benefit most from weight-loss interventions (Stender et al. 2017, Wang et al. 2018). However, understanding the mechanisms of the hepatic lipid accumulation in NAFLD associated with these genetic variants may provide further treatment options and improve therapeutic approaches. For example, n-3 supplementation, which is currently used in treating NAFLD, can be harmful in terms of hepatic lipid accumulation in patients homozygous for PNPLA3^{I148M} (Scorletti et al. 2015).

In line with our findings of the effects of TM6SF2 depletion, decreased amounts of PUFAs have been observed in liver TAGs and PCs of human subjects carrying the TM6SF2 ^{E167K} allele, and the incorporation of 20:4n-6 into TAGs and PCs has been shown to be decreased in TM6SF2 knock-down hepatocytes (Luukkonen et al. 2017). Thus in the case on TM6SF2, different strategies using fatty acid supplementations or other manipulations to increase the levels of PUFAs in the livers of these subjects could provide means for prevention and

treatment of TM6SF2 ^{E167K}-associated NAFLD. Due to the plasma lipid lowering effects of TM6SF2 depletion and TM6SF2 ^{E167K} variant, TM6SF2 reduction has been proposed to be a possible strategy for treating cardiovascular disease (Fan et al. 2016, Li et al. 2018). However, the mechanisms of hepatic lipid accumulation related to TM6SF2 deficiency should be understood in more detail before considering such approaches.

There is accumulating evidence on the roles of PUFA-derived lipid mediators in the resolution of inflammation in atherosclerosis (Akagi et al. 2015, Fredman et al. 2016, Gerlach et al. 2019, Bäck et al. 2019). We saw an elevation of PUFA-derived lipid mediators in the ANGPTL3 depleted hepatocytes, and many of these lipid mediators have roles in resolution of inflammation, recovery from cardiovascular events, and also in attenuating hepatic steatosis and insulin resistance (Kain et al. 2017, Jung et al. 2018, Jung et al. 2019, Dakin et al. 2019). ANGPTL3 deficient subjects have increased insulin sensitivity (Robciuc et al. 2013), and liver-specific mechanisms have been suggested to be involved this phenotype (Tikka et al. 2014). Interestingly, NASH patients have been reported to have elevated levels of circulating ANGPTL3 (Yilmaz et al. 2009), and ANGPTL3 deficient subjects are not known to have increased liver fat or suffer from other adverse clinical outcomes (Minicocci et al. 2012). Thus, ANGPTL3 deficiency would seem to result in favourable outcomes in the liver. However, further studies on hepatic depletion of ANGPTL3 are needed. In the future, an analysis of the lipid mediators derived from the plasma of ANGPTL3 deficient subjects could provide further clues of the mechanisms behind the cardioprotective effects of ANGPTL3 deficiency beyond the decreased levels of plasma lipids.



Figure 9. The effects of PNPLA3^{I148M}, TM6SF2 depletion and ANGPTL3 deficiency. A summary of the findings of publications I-III.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The thesis work was carried out during the years 2011-2020 at Minerva Foundation Institute for Medical Research and at the University of Helsinki, Faculty of Biological and Environmental Sciences, Molecular and Integrative Biosciences Research Programme, both of which have provided excellent research facilities. The project was made possible by the financial support from the Sigrid Jusélius Foundation, the Finnish Foundation for Cardiovascular Research, the Intrumentarium Science Foundation, the Paavo Nurmi Foundation and the Aarne Koskelo Foundation. I would also like to thank the Doctoral Programme in Integrative Life Science and the University of Helsinki Chancellors travel grant, the Finnish Atherosclerosis Society and the European Atherosclerosis Society for providing travel grants that have enabled me to deepen my knowledge and present my work at international conferences.

I want to express my greatest gratitude to my supervisors Professor Vesa Olkkonen and Docent Reijo Käkelä for giving me the opportunity to carry though such a rewarding thesis project. The combination of Vesa pointing the scientific direction of the project and Reijo providing his know-how to implement the plans has been fruitful for both the success of the project and my learning curve. I have also appreciated the freedom I was given to carry though the project at my own pace side by side with other duties, and at the same time I have been able to rely on my supervisors' support, guidance and scientific expertise throughout the project.

I thank Professor Bernd Helms for accepting the invitation to perform as my opponent and Professor Juha Voipio for fulfilling his role as the custos. I am grateful for the pre-examiners Docent Peter Mattjus and PhD Emma Börgeson for their expert comments on my thesis. I would also like to thank the members of my thesis committee Professor Jyrki Kukkonen, Docent Katariina Öörni and PhD Saara Laitinen for their valuable advice on the thesis project and my doctoral studies.

I want to acknowledge all the collaborators and co-authors for their contribution, and I am equally thankful for the skilful technical assistance provided by Riikka Kosonen, Eeva Jääskeläinen, Liisa Arala and Sanna Sihvo. I also wish to thank all my co-workers both at Minerva and in Viikki who have helped me in one way of the other during the process. Special thanks go to Julia Perttilä who guided me during the first years at Minerva and taught me basically all there is to know about lab work and the sweet things in life. Later Nidhina Haridas has been just as invaluable in providing her wisdom of lab work and life. I also want to acknowledge Cia Olsson and Carita Kortman for keeping things running smoothly at Minerva.

In Viikki, I was fortunate to have Feven Tigistu Sahle there to help me when the whole wide world of lipidomics was all new to me. Later also Malin Tverin and Minna Holopainen have both provided insightful scientific advice and made working at the Viikki offices a time to remember and cherish.

Having worked in two different places means that I have had twice as many great colleagues (I will not even try to mention each and every one since I would for sure accidentally forget to write someone's name in that long list) and an innumerable amount of wonderful conversations and good laughs during the years both at and outside work. The community spirit at Minerva cannot be praised enough, and I am grateful for all my current and former co-workers who have made it such a pleasure to work there. Likewise, I want to thank all the lovely people of the "physiology corridor" at Viikki. There are many happy memories from the back office and certainly the "fat girls" will not be forgotten. I wish to extend my gratitude also to the informal lipidomics network; there have been many fun and inspiring conversations at the lipidomics seminars, in the lab and elsewhere.

It goes without saying that the whole PhD process would not have been possible without the support from my family, friends and, of course, Mikko. Thank you for everything!

Helsinki, September 2020

Hama Pul

Hanna Ruhanen

REFERENCES

- Acheson KJ, Schutz Y, Bessard T, Anantharaman K, Flatt JP & Jequier E (1988). Glycogen storage capacity and de novo lipogenesis during massive carbohydrate overfeeding in man. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 48: 240-247.
- Adiels M, Olofsson SO, Taskinen MR & Boren J (2008). Overproduction of very low-density lipoproteins is the hallmark of the dyslipidemia in the metabolic syndrome. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 28: 1225-1236.
- Ahmad Z, Banerjee P, Hamon S, Chan KC, Bouzelmat A, Sasiela WJ, Pordy R, Mellis S, Dansky H, Gipe DA & Dunbar RL (2019). Inhibition of angiopoietin-like protein 3 with a monoclonal antibody reduces triglycerides in hypertriglyceridemia. *Circulation* 140: 470-486.
- Ahmadian M, Duncan RE & Sul HS (2009). The skinny on fat: lipolysis and fatty acid utilization in adipocytes. *Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism* 20: 424-428.
- Akagi D, Chen M, Toy R, Chatterjee A & Conte MS (2015). Systemic delivery of proresolving lipid mediators resolvin D2 and maresin 1 attenuates intimal hyperplasia in mice. *The FASEB Journal* 29: 2504-2513.
- Akiba S, Murata T, Kitatani K & Sato T (2000). Involvement of lipoxygenase pathway in docosapentaenoic acid-induced inhibition of platelet aggregation. *Biological & Pharmaceutical Bulletin* 23: 1293-1297.
- Albers JJ, Vuletic S & Cheung MC (2012). Role of plasma phospholipid transfer protein in lipid and lipoprotein metabolism. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1821: 345-357.
- Ameer F, Scandiuzzi L, Hasnain S, Kalbacher H & Zaidi N (2014). De novo lipogenesis in health and disease. *Metabolism: Clinical and Experimental* 63: 895-902.
- Anderson RA, Joyce C, Davis M, Reagan JW, Clark M, Shelness GS & Rudel LL (1998). Identification of a form of acyl-CoA:cholesterol acyltransferase specific to liver and intestine in nonhuman primates. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273: 26747-26754.
- Anstee QM & Day CP (2015). The genetics of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: Spotlight on PNPLA3 and TM6SF2. *Seminars in Liver Disease* 35: 270-290.
- Aoki J, Inoue A, Makide K, Saiki N & Arai H (2007). Structure and function of extracellular phospholipase A1 belonging to the pancreatic lipase gene family. *Biochimie* 89: 197-204.
- Arca M, Minicocci I & Maranghi M (2013). The angiopoietin-like protein 3: a hepatokine with expanding role in metabolism. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 24: 313-320.
- Arendt BM, Comelli EM, Ma DW, Lou W, Teterina A, Kim T, Fung SK, Wong DK, McGilvray I, Fischer SE & Allard JP (2015). Altered hepatic gene expression in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease is associated with lower hepatic n-3 and n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids. *Hepatology* 61: 1565-1578.
- Bäck M, Yurdagul A, Jr, Tabas I, Öörni K & Kovanen PT (2019). Inflammation and its resolution in atherosclerosis: mediators and therapeutic opportunities. *Nature reviews Cardiology* 16: 389-406.
- Banerjee P, Chan KC, Tarabocchia M, Benito-Vicente A, Alves AC, Uribe KB, Bourbon M, Skiba PJ, Pordy R, Gipe DA, Gaudet D & Martin C (2019). Functional analysis of LDLR (low-density lipoprotein receptor) variants in patient lymphocytes to assess the effect of evinacumab in homozygous familial hypercholesterolemia patients with a spectrum of LDLR activity. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 39: 2248-2260.
- BasuRay S, Smagris E, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2017). The PNPLA3 variant associated with fatty liver disease (I148M) accumulates on lipid droplets by evading ubiquitylation. *Hepatology* 66: 1111-1124.
- Batchu KC, Hänninen S, Jha SK, Jeltsch M & Somerharju P (2016). Factors regulating the substrate specificity of cytosolic phospholipase A2-alpha in vitro. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)* -*Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1861: 1597-1604.
- Bennett WF, MacCallum JL, Hinner MJ, Marrink SJ & Tieleman DP (2009). Molecular view of cholesterol flip-flop and chemical potential in different membrane environments. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* 131: 12714-12720.

- Bentzon JF, Otsuka F, Virmani R & Falk E (2014). Mechanisms of plaque formation and rupture. *Circulation Research* 114: 1852-1866.
- Berenson GS, Srinivasan SR, Bao W, Newman WP,3rd, Tracy RE & Wattigney WA (1998). Association between multiple cardiovascular risk factors and atherosclerosis in children and young adults. The Bogalusa Heart Study. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 338: 1650-1656.
- Berridge MJ (2016). The inositol trisphosphate/calcium signaling pathway in health and disease. *Physiological Reviews* 96: 1261-1296.
- Bleijerveld OB, Brouwers JF, Vaandrager AB, Helms JB & Houweling M (2007). The CDP-ethanolamine pathway and phosphatidylserine decarboxylation generate different phosphatidylethanolamine molecular species. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 28362-28372.
- Bloch K (1965). The biological synthesis of cholesterol. Science 150: 19-28.
- Blunsom NJ & Cockcroft S (2020). Phosphatidylinositol synthesis at the endoplasmic reticulum. *Biochimica* et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids 1865: 158471.
- Brouwers MCGJ, Simons N, Stehouwer CDA & Isaacs A (2020). Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and cardiovascular disease: assessing the evidence for causality. *Diabetologia* 63: 253-260.
- Bruce C, Chouinard RA, Jr & Tall AR (1998). Plasma lipid transfer proteins, high-density lipoproteins, and reverse cholesterol transport. *Annual Review of Nutrition* 18: 297-330.
- Buckley CD, Gilroy DW & Serhan CN (2014). Proresolving lipid mediators and mechanisms in the resolution of acute inflammation. *Immunity* 40: 315-327.
- Buhman KK, Accad M, Novak S, Choi RS, Wong JS, Hamilton RL, Turley S & Farese RV, Jr (2000). Resistance to diet-induced hypercholesterolemia and gallstone formation in ACAT2-deficient mice. *Nature Medicine* 6: 1341-1347.
- Burke JE & Dennis EA (2009). Phospholipase A2 structure/function, mechanism, and signaling. *Journal of Lipid Research* 50 Suppl: S237-S242.
- Burnett JR, Wilcox LJ, Telford DE, Kleinstiver SJ, Barrett PH, Newton RS & Huff MW (1999). Inhibition of ACAT by avasimibe decreases both VLDL and LDL apolipoprotein B production in miniature pigs. *Journal of Lipid Research* 40: 1317-1327.
- Byrne CD & Targher G (2015). NAFLD: a multisystem disease. Journal of Hepatology 62: S47-S64.
- Caldwell SH, Swerdlow RH, Khan EM, Iezzoni JC, Hespenheide EE, Parks JK & Parker WD, Jr (1999). Mitochondrial abnormalities in non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. *Journal of Hepatology* 31: 430-434.
- Cerqueira NM, Oliveira EF, Gesto DS, Santos-Martins D, Moreira C, Moorthy HN, Ramos MJ & Fernandes PA (2016). Cholesterol biosynthesis: A mechanistic overview. *Biochemistry* 55: 5483-5506.
- Chalasani N, Younossi Z, Lavine JE, Charlton M, Cusi K, Rinella M, Harrison SA, Brunt EM & Sanyal AJ (2018). The diagnosis and management of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: Practice guidance from the American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases. *Hepatology* 67: 328-357.
- Chamoun Z, Vacca F, Parton RG & Gruenberg J (2013). PNPLA3/adiponutrin functions in lipid droplet formation. *Biology of the Cell* 105: 219-233.
- Chandrasekharan JA & Sharma-Walia N (2015). Lipoxins: nature's way to resolve inflammation. *Journal of Inflammation Research* 8: 181-192.
- Chang CL, Seo T, Matsuzaki M, Worgall TS & Deckelbaum RJ (2009). n-3 fatty acids reduce arterial LDLcholesterol delivery and arterial lipoprotein lipase levels and lipase distribution. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 29: 555-561.
- Charidemou E, Ashmore T, Li X, McNally BD, West JA, Liggi S, Harvey M, Orford E & Griffin JL (2019). A randomized 3-way crossover study indicates that high-protein feeding induces de novo lipogenesis in healthy humans. *JCI insight* 4: e124819.
- Chatterjee S, Khunti K & Davies MJ (2017). Type 2 diabetes. The Lancet 389: 2239-2251.
- Chen CH & Albers JJ (1982). Distribution of lecithin-cholesterol acyltransferase (LCAT) in human plasma lipoprotein fractions. Evidence for the association of active LCAT with low density lipoproteins. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 107: 1091-1096.

- Chen LZ, Xin YN, Geng N, Jiang M, Zhang DD & Xuan SY (2015). PNPLA3 1148M variant in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: Demographic and ethnic characteristics and the role of the variant in nonalcoholic fatty liver fibrosis. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 21: 794-802.
- Chen SH, Habib G, Yang CY, Gu ZW, Lee BR, Weng SA, Silberman SR, Cai SJ, Deslypere JP & Rosseneu M (1987). Apolipoprotein B-48 is the product of a messenger RNA with an organ-specific in-frame stop codon. *Science* 238: 363-366.
- Chistiakov DA, Bobryshev YV & Orekhov AN (2016). Macrophage-mediated cholesterol handling in atherosclerosis. *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine* 20: 17-28.
- Cohen JC, Horton JD & Hobbs HH (2011). Human fatty liver disease: old questions and new insights. *Science* 332: 1519-1523.
- Colas RA, Dalli J, Chiang N, Vlasakov I, Sanger JM, Riley IR & Serhan CN (2016). Identification and actions of the maresin 1 metabolome in infectious inflammation. *The Journal of Immunology* 197: 4444-4452.
- Coleman RA & Mashek DG (2011). Mammalian triacylglycerol metabolism: synthesis, lipolysis, and signaling. *Chemical Reviews* 111: 6359-6386.
- Conklin D, Gilbertson D, Taft DW, Maurer MF, Whitmore TE, Smith DL, Walker KM, Chen LH, Wattler S, Nehls M & Lewis KB (1999). Identification of a mammalian angiopoietin-related protein expressed specifically in liver. *Genomics* 62: 477-482.
- Cooper AD (1997). Hepatic uptake of chylomicron remnants. Journal of Lipid Research 38: 2173-2192.
- Csordas G, Varnai P, Golenar T, Roy S, Purkins G, Schneider TG, Balla T & Hajnoczky G (2010). Imaging interorganelle contacts and local calcium dynamics at the ER-mitochondrial interface. *Molecular Cell* 39: 121-132.
- Cuchel M & Rader DJ (2006). Macrophage reverse cholesterol transport: Key to the regression of atherosclerosis? *Circulation* 113: 2548-2555.
- Dakin SG, Colas RA, Newton J, Gwilym S, Jones N, Reid HAB, Wood S, Appleton L, Wheway K, Watkins B, Dalli J & Carr AJ (2019). 15-Epi-LXA4 and MaR1 counter inflammation in stromal cells from patients with Achilles tendinopathy and rupture. *The FASEB Journal* 33: 8043-8054.
- Dalli J, Chiang N & Serhan CN (2015). Elucidation of novel 13-series resolvins that increase with atorvastatin and clear infections. *Nature Medicine* 21: 1071-1075.
- Dalli J, Colas RA & Serhan CN (2013). Novel n-3 immunoresolvents: structures and actions. *Scientific Reports* 3: 1940.
- Deng B, Wang CW, Arnardottir HH, Li Y, Cheng CY, Dalli J & Serhan CN (2014). Maresin biosynthesis and identification of maresin 2, a new anti-inflammatory and pro-resolving mediator from human macrophages. *PLOS ONE* 9: e102362.
- Dennis EA & Norris PC (2015). Eicosanoid storm in infection and inflammation. *Nature Reviews Immunology* 15: 511-523.
- Dennis EA, Rhee SG, Billah MM & Hannun YA (1991). Role of phospholipase in generating lipid second messengers in signal transduction. *The FASEB Journal* 5: 2068-2077.
- Dewey FE, Gusarova V, Dunbar RL, O'Dushlaine C, Schurmann C, Gottesman O, McCarthy S, Van Hout CV, Bruse S, Dansky HM, Leader JB, Murray MF, Ritchie MD, Kirchner HL, Habegger L, Lopez A, Penn J, Zhao A, Shao W, Stahl N, Murphy AJ, Hamon S, Bouzelmat A, Zhang R, Shumel B, Pordy R, Gipe D, Herman GA, Sheu WHH, Lee IT, Liang KW, Guo X, Rotter JI, Chen YI, Kraus WE, Shah SH, Damrauer S, Small A, Rader DJ, Wulff AB, Nordestgaard BG, Tybjaerg-Hansen A, van den Hoek AM, Princen HMG, Ledbetter DH, Carey DJ, Overton JD, Reid JG, Sasiela WJ, Banerjee P, Shuldiner AR, Borecki IB, Teslovich TM, Yancopoulos GD, Mellis SJ, Gromada J & Baras A (2017). Genetic and pharmacologic inactivation of ANGPTL3 and cardiovascular disease. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 377: 211-221.
- Dichlberger A, Schlager S, Maaninka K, Schneider WJ & Kovanen PT (2014). Adipose triglyceride lipase regulates eicosanoid production in activated human mast cells. *Journal of Lipid Research* 55: 2471-2478.
- Diehl AM, Farpour-Lambert NJ, Zhao L & Tilg H (2019). Why we need to curb the emerging worldwide epidemic of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Nature Metabolism* 1: 1027-1029.

- Dietschy JM & Wilson JD (1970). Regulation of cholesterol metabolism. I. The New England Journal of Medicine 282: 1128-1138.
- Dong L, Zou H, Yuan C, Hong YH, Kuklev DV & Smith WL (2016). Different fatty acids compete with arachidonic acid for binding to the allosteric or catalytic subunits of cyclooxygenases to regulate prostanoid synthesis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 291: 4069-4078.
- Dongiovanni P, Petta S, Maglio C, Fracanzani AL, Pipitone R, Mozzi E, Motta BM, Kaminska D, Rametta R, Grimaudo S, Pelusi S, Montalcini T, Alisi A, Maggioni M, Karja V, Boren J, Kakela P, Di Marco V, Xing C, Nobili V, Dallapiccola B, Craxi A, Pihlajamaki J, Fargion S, Sjostrom L, Carlsson LM, Romeo S & Valenti L (2015). Transmembrane 6 superfamily member 2 gene variant disentangles nonalcoholic steatohepatitis from cardiovascular disease. *Hepatology* 61: 506-514.
- Donnelly KL, Smith CI, Schwarzenberg SJ, Jessurun J, Boldt MD & Parks EJ (2005). Sources of fatty acids stored in liver and secreted via lipoproteins in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 115: 1343-1351.
- Dubuquoy C, Robichon C, Lasnier F, Langlois C, Dugail I, Foufelle F, Girard J, Burnol AF, Postic C & Moldes M (2011). Distinct regulation of adiponutrin/PNPLA3 gene expression by the transcription factors ChREBP and SREBP1c in mouse and human hepatocytes. *Journal of Hepatology* 55: 145-153.
- Eaton S (2002). Control of mitochondrial beta-oxidation flux. Progress in Lipid Research 41: 197-239.
- Eberle D, Hegarty B, Bossard P, Ferre P & Foufelle F (2004). SREBP transcription factors: master regulators of lipid homeostasis. *Biochimie* 86: 839-848.
- Ehehalt R, Sparla R, Kulaksiz H, Herrmann T, Fullekrug J & Stremmel W (2008). Uptake of long chain fatty acids is regulated by dynamic interaction of FAT/CD36 with cholesterol/sphingolipid enriched microdomains (lipid rafts). *BMC Cell Biology* 9: 45.
- Ehrhardt N, Doche ME, Chen S, Mao HZ, Walsh MT, Bedoya C, Guindi M, Xiong W, Ignatius Irudayam J, Iqbal J, Fuchs S, French SW, Mahmood Hussain M, Arditi M, Arumugaswami V & Peterfy M (2017). Hepatic Tm6sf2 overexpression affects cellular ApoB-trafficking, plasma lipid levels, hepatic steatosis and atherosclerosis. *Human Molecular Genetics* 26: 2719-2731.
- Einarson TR, Acs A, Ludwig C & Panton UH (2018). Prevalence of cardiovascular disease in type 2 diabetes: a systematic literature review of scientific evidence from across the world in 2007-2017. *Cardiovascular Diabetology* 17: 83.
- Elajami TK, Colas RA, Dalli J, Chiang N, Serhan CN & Welty FK (2016). Specialized proresolving lipid mediators in patients with coronary artery disease and their potential for clot remodeling. *The FASEB Journal* 30: 2792-2801.
- Emdin CA, Khera AV, Natarajan P, Klarin D, Zekavat SM, Hsiao AJ & Kathiresan S (2017). Genetic association of waist-to-hip ratio with cardiometabolic traits, type 2 diabetes, and coronary heart disease. *JAMA* 317: 626-634.
- Erickson SK & Cooper AD (1980). Acyl-coenzyme A:cholesterol acyltransferase in human liver. In vitro detection and some characteristics of the enzyme. *Metabolism: Clinical and Experimental* 29: 991-996.
- Eslam M & George J (2020). Genetic contributions to NAFLD: leveraging shared genetics to uncover systems biology. *Nature Reviews Gastroenterology & Hepatology* volume 17: 40-52.
- European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL), European Association for the Study of Diabetes (EASD) & European Association for the Study of Obesity (EASO) (2016). EASL-EASD-EASO Clinical Practice Guidelines for the management of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Journal of Hepatology* 64: 1388-1402.
- Fagone P & Jackowski S (2009). Membrane phospholipid synthesis and endoplasmic reticulum function. Journal of Lipid Research 50 Suppl: S311-S316.
- Fahy E, Subramaniam S, Brown HA, Glass CK, Merrill AH,Jr, Murphy RC, Raetz CR, Russell DW, Seyama Y, Shaw W, Shimizu T, Spener F, van Meer G, VanNieuwenhze MS, White SH, Witztum JL & Dennis EA (2005). A comprehensive classification system for lipids. *Journal of Lipid Research* 46: 839-861.
- Fan Y, Lu H, Guo Y, Zhu T, Garcia-Barrio MT, Jiang Z, Willer CJ, Zhang J & Chen YE (2016). Hepatic transmembrane 6 superfamily member 2 regulates cholesterol metabolism in mice. *Gastroenterology* 150: 1208-1218.

Farese RV, Jr & Walther TC (2009). Lipid droplets finally get a little R-E-S-P-E-C-T. Cell 139: 855-860.

- Foster LJ, De Hoog CL & Mann M (2003). Unbiased quantitative proteomics of lipid rafts reveals high specificity for signaling factors. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 100: 5813-5818.
- Francis GA (2016). High-density lipoproteins: metabolism and protective roles against atherosclerosis. In: Ridgway, N. D. & McLeod, R. S. (eds.). *Biochemistry of Lipids, Lipoproteins and Membranes*. 6th edition.Amsterdam, Netherlands: Elsevier, pp. 437-457.
- Frayn KN (ed.) (2010). *Metabolic Regulation. A Human Perspective.* 3rd edition. United Kingdom: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Fredman G, Hellmann J, Proto JD, Kuriakose G, Colas RA, Dorweiler B, Connolly ES, Solomon R, Jones DM, Heyer EJ, Spite M & Tabas I (2016). An imbalance between specialized pro-resolving lipid mediators and pro-inflammatory leukotrienes promotes instability of atherosclerotic plaques. *Nature Communications* 7: 12859.
- Fruchart JC, Nierman MC, Stroes ES, Kastelein JJ & Duriez P (2004). New risk factors for atherosclerosis and patient risk assessment. *Circulation* 109: III-15-III-19.
- Futerman AH & Hannun YA (2004). The complex life of simple sphingolipids. EMBO Reports 5: 777-782.
- Ganguli S, DeLeeuw P & Satapathy SK (2019). A review of current and upcoming treatment modalities in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. *Hepatic Medicine: Evidence and Research* 11: 159-178.
- Gaudet D, Gipe DA, Pordy R, Ahmad Z, Cuchel M, Shah PK, Chyu KY, Sasiela WJ, Chan KC, Brisson D, Khoury E, Banerjee P, Gusarova V, Gromada J, Stahl N, Yancopoulos GD & Hovingh GK (2017). ANGPTL3 inhibition in homozygous familial hypercholesterolemia. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 377: 296-297.
- Gault CR, Obeid LM & Hannun YA (2010). An overview of sphingolipid metabolism: from synthesis to breakdown. *Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology* 688: 1-23.
- Ge H, Cha JY, Gopal H, Harp C, Yu X, Repa JJ & Li C (2005). Differential regulation and properties of angiopoietin-like proteins 3 and 4. *Journal of Lipid Research* 46: 1484-1490.
- Gerlach BD, Marinello M, Heinz J, Rymut N, Sansbury BE, Riley CO, Sadhu S, Hosseini Z, Kojima Y, Tang DD, Leeper NJ, Spite M, Barroso M, Rayner KJ & Fredman G (2020). Resolvin D1 promotes the targeting and clearance of necroptotic cells. *Cell Death and Differentiation* 27: 525-539.
- Giang H & Schick M (2016). On the puzzling distribution of cholesterol in the plasma membrane. *Chemistry* and Physics of Lipids 199: 35-38.
- Gill S, Stevenson J, Kristiana I & Brown AJ (2011). Cholesterol-dependent degradation of squalene monooxygenase, a control point in cholesterol synthesis beyond HMG-CoA reductase. *Cell Metabolism* 13: 260-273.
- Glomset JA (1962). The mechanism of the plasma cholesterol esterification reaction: plasma fatty acid transferase. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 65: 128-135.
- Gobbetti T, Dalli J, Colas RA, Federici Canova D, Aursnes M, Bonnet D, Alric L, Vergnolle N, Deraison C, Hansen TV, Serhan CN & Perretti M (2017). Protectin D1n-3 DPA and resolvin D5n-3 DPA are effectors of intestinal protection. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 114: 3963-3968.
- Goldstein JL & Brown MS (1990). Regulation of the mevalonate pathway. Nature 343: 425-430.
- Graham MJ, Lee RG, Brandt TA, Tai LJ, Fu W, Peralta R, Yu R, Hurh E, Paz E, McEvoy BW, Baker BF, Pham NC, Digenio A, Hughes SG, Geary RS, Witztum JL, Crooke RM & Tsimikas S (2017). Cardiovascular and metabolic effects of ANGPTL3 antisense oligonucleotides. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 377: 222-232.
- Griffon N, Budreck EC, Long CJ, Broedl UC, Marchadier DH, Glick JM & Rader DJ (2006). Substrate specificity of lipoprotein lipase and endothelial lipase: studies of lid chimeras. *Journal of Lipid Research* 47: 1803-1811.
- Guillou H, Zadravec D, Martin PG & Jacobsson A (2010). The key roles of elongases and desaturases in mammalian fatty acid metabolism: Insights from transgenic mice. *Progress in Lipid Research* 49: 186-199.

- Gusarova V, Alexa CA, Wang Y, Rafique A, Kim JH, Buckler D, Mintah IJ, Shihanian LM, Cohen JC, Hobbs HH, Xin Y, Valenzuela DM, Murphy AJ, Yancopoulos GD & Gromada J (2015). ANGPTL3 blockade with a human monoclonal antibody reduces plasma lipids in dyslipidemic mice and monkeys. *Journal of Lipid Research* 56: 1308-1317.
- Haimi P, Uphoff A, Hermansson M & Somerharju P (2006). Software tools for analysis of mass spectrometric lipidome data. *Analytical Chemistry* 78: 8324-8331.
- Haller JF, Mintah IJ, Shihanian LM, Stevis P, Buckler D, Alexa-Braun CA, Kleiner S, Banfi S, Cohen JC, Hobbs HH, Yancopoulos GD, Murphy AJ, Gusarova V & Gromada J (2017). ANGPTL8 requires ANGPTL3 to inhibit lipoprotein lipase and plasma triglyceride clearance. *Journal of Lipid Research* 58: 1166-1173.
- Hao M, Mukherjee S & Maxfield FR (2001). Cholesterol depletion induces large scale domain segregation in living cell membranes. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 98: 13072-13077.
- Hashidate-Yoshida T, Harayama T, Hishikawa D, Morimoto R, Hamano F, Tokuoka SM, Eto M, Tamura-Nakano M, Yanobu-Takanashi R, Mukumoto Y, Kiyonari H, Okamura T, Kita Y, Shindou H & Shimizu T (2015). Fatty acid remodeling by LPCAT3 enriches arachidonate in phospholipid membranes and regulates triglyceride transport. *eLife* 4: e06328.
- He S, McPhaul C, Li JZ, Garuti R, Kinch L, Grishin NV, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2010). A sequence variation (I148M) in PNPLA3 associated with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease disrupts triglyceride hydrolysis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 6706-6715.
- Hegele RA & Tsimikas S (2019). Lipid-lowering agents. Circulation Research 124: 386-404.
- Hevonoja T, Pentikainen MO, Hyvönen MT, Kovanen PT & Ala-Korpela M (2000). Structure of low density lipoprotein (LDL) particles: basis for understanding molecular changes in modified LDL. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1488: 189-210.
- Holmen OL, Zhang H, Fan Y, Hovelson DH, Schmidt EM, Zhou W, Guo Y, Zhang J, Langhammer A, Lochen ML, Ganesh SK, Vatten L, Skorpen F, Dalen H, Zhang J, Pennathur S, Chen J, Platou C, Mathiesen EB, Wilsgaard T, Njolstad I, Boehnke M, Chen YE, Abecasis GR, Hveem K & Willer CJ (2014). Systematic evaluation of coding variation identifies a candidate causal variant in TM6SF2 influencing total cholesterol and myocardial infarction risk. *Nature Genetics* 46: 345-351.
- Holopainen M, Colas RA, Valkonen S, Tigistu-Sahle F, Hyvärinen K, Mazzacuva F, Lehenkari P, Käkelä R, Dalli J, Kerkelä E & Laitinen S (2019). Polyunsaturated fatty acids modify the extracellular vesicle membranes and increase the production of proresolving lipid mediators of human mesenchymal stromal cells. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1864: 1350-1362.
- Horter MJ, Sondermann S, Reinecke H, Bogdanski J, Woltering A, Kerber S, Breithardt G, Assmann G & Von Eckardstein A (2002). Associations of HDL phospholipids and paraoxonase activity with coronary heart disease in postmenopausal women. *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica* 176: 123-130.
- Horton JD, Goldstein JL & Brown MS (2002). SREBPs: activators of the complete program of cholesterol and fatty acid synthesis in the liver. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 109: 1125-1131.
- Hossain T, Riad A, Siddiqi S, Parthasarathy S & Siddiqi SA (2014). Mature VLDL triggers the biogenesis of a distinct vesicle from the trans-Golgi network for its export to the plasma membrane. *The Biochemical Journal* 459: 47-58.
- Huang Y, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2011). Expression and characterization of a PNPLA3 protein isoform (I148M) associated with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 37085-37093.
- Huang Y, He S, Li JZ, Seo YK, Osborne TF, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2010). A feed-forward loop amplifies nutritional regulation of PNPLA3. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 107: 7892-7897.
- Hussain MM (2014). Intestinal lipid absorption and lipoprotein formation. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 25: 200-206.
- Huuskonen J, Olkkonen VM, Jauhiainen M, Metso J, Somerharju P & Ehnholm C (1996). Acyl chain and headgroup specificity of human plasma phospholipid transfer protein. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* (BBA) - Lipids and Lipid Metabolism 1303: 207-214.

- Ibdah JA, Perlegas P, Zhao Y, Angdisen J, Borgerink H, Shadoan MK, Wagner JD, Matern D, Rinaldo P & Cline JM (2005). Mice heterozygous for a defect in mitochondrial trifunctional protein develop hepatic steatosis and insulin resistance. *Gastroenterology* 128: 1381-1390.
- Ichi I, Kono N, Arita Y, Haga S, Arisawa K, Yamano M, Nagase M, Fujiwara Y & Arai H (2014). Identification of genes and pathways involved in the synthesis of Mead acid (20:3n-9), an indicator of essential fatty acid deficiency. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1841: 204-213.
- Igal RA, Wang P & Coleman RA (1997). Triacsin C blocks de novo synthesis of glycerolipids and cholesterol esters but not recycling of fatty acid into phospholipid: evidence for functionally separate pools of acyl-CoA. *The Biochemical Journal* 324: 529-534.
- Iizuka K (2017). The transcription factor carbohydrate-response element-binding protein (ChREBP): A possible link between metabolic disease and cancer. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) -Molecular Basis of Disease* 1863: 474-485.
- Ioannou GN (2016). The role of cholesterol in the pathogenesis of NASH. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 27: 84-95.
- Ipsen DH, Lykkesfeldt J & Tveden-Nyborg P (2018). Molecular mechanisms of hepatic lipid accumulation in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 75: 3313-3327.
- Iqbal J & Hussain MM (2009). Intestinal lipid absorption. American Journal of Physiology Endocrinology and Metabolism 296: E1183-E1194.
- Islam A, Kagawa Y, Sharifi K, Ebrahimi M, Miyazaki H, Yasumoto Y, Kawamura S, Yamamoto Y, Sakaguti S, Sawada T, Tokuda N, Sugino N, Suzuki R & Owada Y (2014). Fatty acid binding protein 3 Is involved in n-3 and n-6 PUFA transport in mouse trophoblasts. *The Journal of Nutrition* 144: 1509-1516.
- Jaishy B & Abel ED (2016). Lipids, lysosomes, and autophagy. Journal of Lipid Research 57: 1619-1635.
- James PT, Rigby N, Leach R & International Obesity Task Force (2004). The obesity epidemic, metabolic syndrome and future prevention strategies. *European Journal of Cardiovascular Prevention and Rehabilitation* 11: 3-8.
- Jaye M, Lynch KJ, Krawiec J, Marchadier D, Maugeais C, Doan K, South V, Amin D, Perrone M & Rader DJ (1999). A novel endothelial-derived lipase that modulates HDL metabolism. *Nature Genetics* 21: 424-428.
- Jenkins CM, Mancuso DJ, Yan W, Sims HF, Gibson B & Gross RW (2004). Identification, cloning, expression, and purification of three novel human calcium-independent phospholipase A2 family members possessing triacylglycerol lipase and acylglycerol transacylase activities. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 48968-48975.
- Jensen-Urstad AP & Semenkovich CF (2012). Fatty acid synthase and liver triglyceride metabolism: housekeeper or messenger? *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1821: 747-753.
- Johns DJ, Lindroos AK, Jebb SA, Sjostrom L, Carlsson LM & Ambrosini GL (2015). Dietary patterns, cardiometabolic risk factors, and the incidence of cardiovascular disease in severe obesity. *Obesity* 23: 1063-1070.
- Jones AL, Hradek GT, Hornick C, Renaud G, Windler EE & Havel RJ (1984). Uptake and processing of remnants of chylomicrons and very low density lipoproteins by rat liver. *Journal of Lipid Research* 25: 1151-1158.
- Jung TW, Ahn SH, Shin JW, Kim HC, Park ES, Abd El-Aty AM, Hacimuftuoglu A, Song KH & Jeong JH (2019). Protectin DX ameliorates palmitate-induced hepatic insulin resistance through AMPK/SIRT1mediated modulation of fetuin-A and SeP expression. *Clinical and Experimental Pharmacology & Physiology* 46: 898-909.
- Jung TW, Kyung EJ, Kim HC, Shin YK, Lee SH, Park ES, Hacimuftuoglu A, Abd El-Aty AM & Jeong JH (2018). Protectin DX ameliorates hepatic steatosis by suppression of endoplasmic reticulum stress via AMPK-induced ORP150 expression. *The Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* 365: 485-493.

- Kain V, Liu F, Kozlovskaya V, Ingle KA, Bolisetty S, Agarwal A, Khedkar S, Prabhu SD, Kharlampieva E & Halade GV (2017). Resolution agonist 15-epi-lipoxin A4 programs early activation of resolving phase in post-myocardial infarction healing. *Scientific Reports* 7: 9999.
- Kalhan SC, Mahajan S, Burkett E, Reshef L & Hanson RW (2001). Glyceroneogenesis and the source of glycerol for hepatic triacylglycerol synthesis in humans. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 12928-12931.
- Kane CD, Coe NR, Vanlandingham B, Krieg P & Bernlohr DA (1996). Expression, purification, and ligandbinding analysis of recombinant keratinocyte lipid-binding protein (MAL-1), an intracellular lipidbinding found overexpressed in neoplastic skin cells. *Biochemistry* 35: 2894-2900.
- Kantartzis K, Peter A, Machicao F, Machann J, Wagner S, Konigsrainer I, Konigsrainer A, Schick F, Fritsche A, Haring H & Stefan N (2009). Dissociation between fatty liver and insulin resistance in humans carrying a variant of the patatin-like phospholipase 3 gene. *Diabetes* 58: 2616-2623.
- Kersten S (2017). Angiopoietin-like 3 in lipoprotein metabolism. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology* 13: 731-739.
- Khairallah RJ, Kim J, O'Shea KM, O'Connell KA, Brown BH, Galvao T, Daneault C, Des Rosiers C, Polster BM, Hoppel CL & Stanley WC (2012). Improved mitochondrial function with diet-induced increase in either docosahexaenoic acid or arachidonic acid in membrane phospholipids. *PLOS ONE* 7: e34402.
- Khetarpal SA & Rader DJ (2015). Triglyceride-rich lipoproteins and coronary artery disease risk: new insights from human genetics. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 35: e3-9.
- Kim DS, Jackson AU, Li YK, Stringham HM, FinMetSeq Investigators, Kuusisto J, Kangas AJ, Soininen P, Ala-Korpela M, Burant CF, Salomaa V, Boehnke M, Laakso M & Speliotes EK (2017). Novel association of TM6SF2 rs58542926 genotype with increased serum tyrosine levels and decreased apoB-100 particles in Finns. *Journal of Lipid Research* 58: 1471-1481.
- Kimura T, Jennings W & Epand RM (2016). Roles of specific lipid species in the cell and their molecular mechanism. Progress in Lipid Research 62: 75-92.
- Kinoshita M, Arai H, Fukasawa M, Watanabe T, Tsukamoto K, Hashimoto Y, Inoue K, Kurokawa K & Teramoto T (1993). Apolipoprotein E enhances lipid exchange between lipoproteins mediated by cholesteryl ester transfer protein. *Journal of Lipid Research* 34: 261-268.
- Koishi R, Ando Y, Ono M, Shimamura M, Yasumo H, Fujiwara T, Horikoshi H & Furukawa H (2002). Angptl3 regulates lipid metabolism in mice. *Nature Genetics* 30: 151-157.
- Korber M, Klein I & Daum G (2017). Steryl ester synthesis, storage and hydrolysis: A contribution to sterol homeostasis. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids 1862: 1534-1545.
- Kotronen A, Seppänen-Laakso T, Westerbacka J, Kiviluoto T, Arola J, Ruskeepää AL, Oresic M & Yki-Järvinen H (2009). Hepatic stearoyl-CoA desaturase (SCD)-1 activity and diacylglycerol but not ceramide concentrations are increased in the nonalcoholic human fatty liver. *Diabetes* 58: 203-208.
- Kotronen A & Yki-Järvinen H (2008). Fatty liver: a novel component of the metabolic syndrome. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology 28: 27-38.
- Kozlitina J, Smagris E, Stender S, Nordestgaard BG, Zhou HH, Tybjaerg-Hansen A, Vogt TF, Hobbs HH & Cohen JC (2014). Exome-wide association study identifies a TM6SF2 variant that confers susceptibility to nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Nature Genetics* 46: 352-356.
- Kramer RM & Deykin D (1983). Arachidonoyl transacylase in human platelets. Coenzyme A-independent transfer of arachidonate from phosphatidylcholine to lysoplasmenylethanolamine. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 258: 13806-13811.
- Krawczyk M, Grunhage F, Zimmer V & Lammert F (2011). Variant adiponutrin (PNPLA3) represents a common fibrosis risk gene: non-invasive elastography-based study in chronic liver disease. *Journal of Hepatology* 55: 299-306.
- Kuai R, Li D, Chen YE, Moon JJ & Schwendeman A (2016). High-density lipoproteins: Nature's multifunctional nanoparticles. ACS Nano 10: 3015-3041.
- Kuge O & Nishijima M (1997). Phosphatidylserine synthase I and II of mammalian cells. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Lipids and Lipid Metabolism* 1348: 151-156.

- Kumari M, Schoiswohl G, Chitraju C, Paar M, Cornaciu I, Rangrez AY, Wongsiriroj N, Nagy HM, Ivanova PT, Scott SA, Knittelfelder O, Rechberger GN, Birner-Gruenberger R, Eder S, Brown HA, Haemmerle G, Oberer M, Lass A, Kershaw EE, Zimmermann R & Zechner R (2012). Adiponutrin functions as a nutritionally regulated lysophosphatidic acid acyltransferase. *Cell Metabolism* 15: 691-702.
- Lake AC, Sun Y, Li JL, Kim JE, Johnson JW, Li D, Revett T, Shih HH, Liu W, Paulsen JE & Gimeno RE (2005). Expression, regulation, and triglyceride hydrolase activity of Adiponutrin family members. *Journal of Lipid Research* 46: 2477-2487.
- Lands WE (1958). Metabolism of glycerolipides; a comparison of lecithin and triglyceride synthesis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 231: 883-888.
- Lankester DL, Brown AM & Zammit VA (1998). Use of cytosolic triacylglycerol hydrolysis products and of exogenous fatty acid for the synthesis of triacylglycerol secreted by cultured rat hepatocytes. *Journal of Lipid Research* 39: 1889-1895.
- Lee DP, Deonarine AS, Kienetz M, Zhu Q, Skrzypczak M, Chan M & Choy PC (2001). A novel pathway for lipid biosynthesis: the direct acylation of glycerol. *Journal of Lipid Research* 42: 1979-1986.
- Lee JS, Mendez R, Heng HH, Yang ZQ & Zhang K (2012). Pharmacological ER stress promotes hepatic lipogenesis and lipid droplet formation. *American Journal of Translational Research* 4: 102-113.
- Lehner R & Kuksis A (1996). Biosynthesis of triacylglycerols. Progress in Lipid Research 35: 169-201.
- Levy BD, Clish CB, Schmidt B, Gronert K & Serhan CN (2001). Lipid mediator class switching during acute inflammation: signals in resolution. *Nature Immunology* 2: 612-619.
- Li JZ, Huang Y, Karaman R, Ivanova PT, Brown HA, Roddy T, Castro-Perez J, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2012). Chronic overexpression of PNPLA3I148M in mouse liver causes hepatic steatosis. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 122: 4130-4144.
- Li TT, Li TH, Peng J, He B, Liu LS, Wei DH, Jiang ZS, Zheng XL & Tang ZH (2018). TM6SF2: A novel target for plasma lipid regulation. *Atherosclerosis* 268: 170-176.
- Li ZZ, Berk M, McIntyre TM & Feldstein AE (2009). Hepatic lipid partitioning and liver damage in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: role of stearoyl-CoA desaturase. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 5637-5644.
- Liang JJ, Oelkers P, Guo C, Chu PC, Dixon JL, Ginsberg HN & Sturley SL (2004). Overexpression of human diacylglycerol acyltransferase 1, acyl-coa:cholesterol acyltransferase 1, or acyl-CoA:cholesterol acyltransferase 2 stimulates secretion of apolipoprotein B-containing lipoproteins in McA-RH7777 cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 44938-44944.
- Liu DJ, Peloso GM, Yu H, Butterworth AS, Wang X, Mahajan A, Saleheen D, Emdin C, Alam D, Alves AC, Amouvel P, Di Angelantonio E, Arveiler D, Assimes TL, Auer PL, Baber U, Ballantvne CM, Bang LE, Benn M, Bis JC, Boehnke M, Boerwinkle E, Bork-Jensen J, Bottinger EP, Brandslund I, Brown M, Busonero F, Caulfield MJ, Chambers JC, Chasman DI, Chen YE, Chen YI, Chowdhury R, Christensen C, Chu AY, Connell JM, Cucca F, Cupples LA, Damrauer SM, Davies G, Deary IJ, Dedoussis G, Denny JC, Dominiczak A, Dube MP, Ebeling T, Eiriksdottir G, Esko T, Farmaki AE, Feitosa MF, Ferrario M, Ferrieres J, Ford I, Fornage M, Franks PW, Frayling TM, Frikke-Schmidt R, Fritsche LG, Frossard P, Fuster V, Ganesh SK, Gao W, Garcia ME, Gieger C, Giulianini F, Goodarzi MO, Grallert H, Grarup N, Groop L, Grove ML, Gudnason V, Hansen T, Harris TB, Hayward C, Hirschhorn JN, Holmen OL, Huffman J, Huo Y, Hveem K, Jabeen S, Jackson AU, Jakobsdottir J, Jarvelin MR, Jensen GB, Jorgensen ME, Jukema JW, Justesen JM, Kamstrup PR, Kanoni S, Karpe F, Kee F, Khera AV, Klarin D, Koistinen HA, Kooner JS, Kooperberg C, Kuulasmaa K, Kuusisto J, Laakso M, Lakka T, Langenberg C, Langsted A, Launer LJ, Lauritzen T, Liewald DCM, Lin LA, Linneberg A, Loos RJF, Lu Y, Lu X, Magi R, Malarstig A, Manichaikul A, Manning AK, Mantyselka P, Marouli E, Masca NGD, Maschio A, Meigs JB, Melander O, Metspalu A, Morris AP, Morrison AC, Mulas A, Muller-Nurasvid M, Munroe PB, Neville MJ, Nielsen JB, Nielsen SF, Nordestgaard BG, Ordovas JM, Mehran R, O'Donnell CJ, Orho-Melander M, Molony CM, Muntendam P, Padmanabhan S, Palmer CNA, Pasko D, Patel AP, Pedersen O, Perola M, Peters A, Pisinger C, Pistis G, Polasek O, Poulter N, Psaty BM, Rader DJ, Rasheed A, Rauramaa R, Reilly DF, Reiner AP, Renstrom F, Rich SS, Ridker PM, Rioux JD, Robertson NR, Roden DM, Rotter JI, Rudan I, Salomaa V, Samani NJ, Sanna S, Sattar N, Schmidt EM, Scott RA, Sever P, Sevilla RS, Shaffer CM, Sim X, Sivapalaratnam S, Small KS, Smith AV, Smith BH, Somayajula S, Southam L, Spector TD, Speliotes EK, Starr JM, Stirrups KE, Stitziel N, Strauch K, Stringham HM, Surendran P, Tada H, Tall AR,

Tang H, Tardif JC, Taylor KD, Trompet S, Tsao PS, Tuomilehto J, Tybjaerg-Hansen A, van Zuydam NR, Varbo A, Varga TV, Virtamo J, Waldenberger M, Wang N, Wareham NJ, Warren HR, Weeke PE, Weinstock J, Wessel J, Wilson JG, Wilson PWF, Xu M, Yaghootkar H, Young R, Zeggini E, Zhang H, Zheng NS, Zhang W, Zhang Y, Zhou W, Zhou Y, Zoledziewska M, Charge Diabetes Working Group, EPIC-InterAct Consortium, EPIC-CVD Consortium, GOLD Consortium, VA Million Veteran Program, Howson JMM, Danesh J, McCarthy MI, Cowan CA, Abecasis G, Deloukas P, Musunuru K, Willer CJ & Kathiresan S (2017). Exome-wide association study of plasma lipids in >300,000 individuals. *Nature Genetics* 49: 1758-1766.

- Liu J, Afroza H, Rader DJ & Jin W (2010). Angiopoietin-like protein 3 inhibits lipoprotein lipase activity through enhancing its cleavage by proprotein convertases. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 27561-27570.
- Liu YL, Reeves HL, Burt AD, Tiniakos D, McPherson S, Leathart JB, Allison ME, Alexander GJ, Piguet AC, Anty R, Donaldson P, Aithal GP, Francque S, Van Gaal L, Clement K, Ratziu V, Dufour JF, Day CP, Daly AK & Anstee QM (2014). TM6SF2 rs58542926 influences hepatic fibrosis progression in patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Nature Communications* 5: 4309.
- Lopez-Vicario C, Rius B, Alcaraz-Quiles J, Garcia-Alonso V, Lopategi A, Titos E & Claria J (2016). Proresolving mediators produced from EPA and DHA: Overview of the pathways involved and their mechanisms in metabolic syndrome and related liver diseases. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 785: 133-143.
- Lund-Katz S & Phillips MC (2010). High density lipoprotein structure-function and role in reverse cholesterol transport. Sub-cellular Biochemistry 51: 183-227.
- Luukkonen PK, Nick A, Hölttä-Vuori M, Thiele C, Isokuortti E, Lallukka-Brück S, Zhou Y, Hakkarainen A, Lundbom N, Peltonen M, Orho-Melander M, Oresic M, Hyötyläinen T, Hodson L, Ikonen E & Yki-Järvinen H (2019). Human PNPLA3-I148M variant increases hepatic retention of polyunsaturated fatty acids. *JCI Insight* 4: e127902.
- Luukkonen PK, Zhou Y, Nidhina Haridas PA, Dwivedi OP, Hyötyläinen T, Ali A, Juuti A, Leivonen M, Tukiainen T, Ahonen L, Scott E, Palmer JM, Arola J, Orho-Melander M, Vikman P, Anstee QM, Olkkonen VM, Oresic M, Groop L & Yki-Järvinen H (2017). Impaired hepatic lipid synthesis from polyunsaturated fatty acids in TM6SF2 E167K variant carriers with NAFLD. *Journal of Hepatology* 67: 128-136.
- Luukkonen PK, Zhou Y, Sädevirta S, Leivonen M, Arola J, Oresic M, Hyötyläinen T & Yki-Järvinen H (2016). Hepatic ceramides dissociate steatosis and insulin resistance in patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Journal of Hepatology* 64: 1167-1175.
- MacDonald JI & Sprecher H (1991). Phospholipid fatty acid remodeling in mammalian cells. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Lipids and Lipid Metabolism* 1084: 105-121.
- Mahdessian H, Taxiarchis A, Popov S, Silveira A, Franco-Cereceda A, Hamsten A, Eriksson P & van't Hooft F (2014). TM6SF2 is a regulator of liver fat metabolism influencing triglyceride secretion and hepatic lipid droplet content. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 111: 8913-8918.
- Malhi H, Bronk SF, Werneburg NW & Gores GJ (2006). Free fatty acids induce JNK-dependent hepatocyte lipoapoptosis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281: 12093-12101.
- Marsh D (2007). Lateral pressure profile, spontaneous curvature frustration, and the incorporation and conformation of proteins in membranes. *Biophysical Journal* 93: 3884-3899.
- McGill HC,Jr, McMahan CA, Herderick EE, Malcom GT, Tracy RE & Strong JP (2000). Origin of atherosclerosis in childhood and adolescence. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 72: 1307S-1315S.
- McLean LR, Best S, Balasubramaniam A & Jackson RL (1986). Fatty acyl chain specificity of phosphatidylcholine hydrolysis catalyzed by lipoprotein lipase. Effect of apolipoprotein C-II and its (56-79) synthetic fragment. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Lipids and Lipid Metabolism* 878: 446-449.
- McLean LR, Demel RA, Socorro L, Shinomiya M & Jackson RL (1986). Mechanism of action of lipoprotein lipase. *Methods in Enzymology* 129: 738-763.

- McLeod RS & Yao Z (2016). Assembly and secretion of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins. In: Ridgway, N. D. & McLeod, R. S. (eds.). *Biochemistry of Lipids, Lipoproteins and Membranes*. 6th edition.Amsterdam, Netherlands: Elsevier, pp. 459-488.
- Merkel M, Eckel RH & Goldberg IJ (2002). Lipoprotein lipase: genetics, lipid uptake, and regulation. *Journal of Lipid Research* 43: 1997-2006.
- Meyer zu Heringdorf D & Jakobs KH (2007). Lysophospholipid receptors: signalling, pharmacology and regulation by lysophospholipid metabolism. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Biomembranes* 1768: 923-940.
- Minicocci I, Montali A, Robciuc MR, Quagliarini F, Censi V, Labbadia G, Gabiati C, Pigna G, Sepe ML, Pannozzo F, Lutjohann D, Fazio S, Jauhiainen M, Ehnholm C & Arca M (2012). Mutations in the ANGPTL3 gene and familial combined hypolipidemia: a clinical and biochemical characterization. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 97: E1266-E1275.
- Minicocci I, Santini S, Cantisani V, Stitziel N, Kathiresan S, Arroyo JA, Marti G, Pisciotta L, Noto D, Cefalu AB, Maranghi M, Labbadia G, Pigna G, Pannozzo F, Ceci F, Ciociola E, Bertolini S, Calandra S, Tarugi P, Averna M & Arca M (2013). Clinical characteristics and plasma lipids in subjects with familial combined hypolipidemia: a pooled analysis. *Journal of Lipid Research* 54: 3481-3490.
- Minicocci I, Tikka A, Poggiogalle E, Metso J, Montali A, Ceci F, Labbadia G, Fontana M, Di Costanzo A, Maranghi M, Rosano A, Ehnholm C, Donini LM, Jauhiainen M & Arca M (2016). Effects of angiopoietin-like protein 3 deficiency on postprandial lipid and lipoprotein metabolism. *Journal of Lipid Research* 57: 1097-1107.
- Miranda JJ, Barrientos-Gutierrez T, Corvalan C, Hyder AA, Lazo-Porras M, Oni T & Wells JCK (2019). Understanding the rise of cardiometabolic diseases in low- and middle-income countries. *Nature Medicine* 25: 1667-1679.
- Mitsche MA, Hobbs HH & Cohen JC (2018). Patatin-like phospholipase domain-containing protein 3 promotes transfer of essential fatty acids from triglycerides to phospholipids in hepatic lipid droplets. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 293: 6958-6968.
- Murakami M, Taketomi Y, Miki Y, Sato H, Hirabayashi T & Yamamoto K (2011). Recent progress in phospholipase A(2) research: from cells to animals to humans. *Progress in Lipid Research* 50: 152-192.
- Murphy DJ & Vance J (1999). Mechanisms of lipid-body formation. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* 24: 109-115.
- Murphy EJ, Owada Y, Kitanaka N, Kondo H & Glatz JF (2005). Brain arachidonic acid incorporation is decreased in heart fatty acid binding protein gene-ablated mice. *Biochemistry* 44: 6350-6360.
- Musunuru K, Pirruccello JP, Do R, Peloso GM, Guiducci C, Sougnez C, Garimella KV, Fisher S, Abreu J, Barry AJ, Fennell T, Banks E, Ambrogio L, Cibulskis K, Kernytsky A, Gonzalez E, Rudzicz N, Engert JC, DePristo MA, Daly MJ, Cohen JC, Hobbs HH, Altshuler D, Schonfeld G, Gabriel SB, Yue P & Kathiresan S (2010). Exome sequencing, ANGPTL3 mutations, and familial combined hypolipidemia. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 363: 2220-2227.
- Negoita F, Blomdahl J, Wasserstrom S, Winberg ME, Osmark P, Larsson S, Stenkula KG, Ekstedt M, Kechagias S, Holm C & Jones HA (2019). PNPLA3 variant M148 causes resistance to starvationmediated lipid droplet autophagy in human hepatocytes. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry* 120: 343-356.
- Nicoll A & Lewis B (1980). Evaluation of the roles of lipoprotein lipase and hepatic lipase in lipoprotein metabolism: in vivo and in vitro studies in man. *European Journal of Clinical Investigation* 10: 487-495.
- Nidhina Haridas PA, Soronen J, Sädevirta S, Mysore R, Quagliarini F, Pasternack A, Metso J, Perttilä J, Leivonen M, Smas CM, Fischer-Posovszky P, Wabitsch M, Ehnholm C, Ritvos O, Jauhiainen M, Olkkonen VM & Yki-Järvinen H (2015). Regulation of angiopoietin-like proteins (ANGPTLs) 3 and 8 by insulin. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 100: E1299-E1307.
- Ntambi JM & Miyazaki M (2004). Regulation of stearoyl-CoA desaturases and role in metabolism. *Progress in Lipid Research* 43: 91-104.
- Oberer M, Boeszoermenyi A, Nagy HM & Zechner R (2011). Recent insights into the structure and function of comparative gene identification-58. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 22: 149-158.

- Oelkers P, Behari A, Cromley D, Billheimer JT & Sturley SL (1998). Characterization of two human genes encoding acyl coenzyme A:cholesterol acyltransferase-related enzymes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273: 26765-26771.
- O'Hare EA, Yang R, Yerges-Armstrong LM, Sreenivasan U, McFarland R, Leitch CC, Wilson MH, Narina S, Gorden A, Ryan KA, Shuldiner AR, Farber SA, Wood GC, Still CD, Gerhard GS, Robishaw JD, Sztalryd C & Zaghloul NA (2017). TM6SF2 rs58542926 impacts lipid processing in liver and small intestine. *Hepatology* 65: 1526-1542.
- Olivecrona G (2016). Role of lipoprotein lipase in lipid metabolism. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 27: 233-241.
- Olivecrona T & Bengtsson-Olivecrona G (1987). Lipoprotein lipase from milk The model enzyme in lipoprotein lipase research. In: Borensztajn, J. (ed.). *Lipoprotein lipase*. Chicago: Evener Publishers, pp. 15-58.
- Omura S, Tomoda H, Xu QM, Takahashi Y & Iwai Y (1986). Triacsins, new inhibitors of acyl-CoA synthetase produced by Streptomyces sp. *The Journal of Antibiotics* 39: 1211-1218.
- Ottaviani E, Malagoli D & Franceschi C (2011). The evolution of the adipose tissue: a neglected enigma. *General and Comparative Endocrinology* 174: 1-4.
- Parini P, Davis M, Lada AT, Erickson SK, Wright TL, Gustafsson U, Sahlin S, Einarsson C, Eriksson M, Angelin B, Tomoda H, Omura S, Willingham MC & Rudel LL (2004). ACAT2 is localized to hepatocytes and is the major cholesterol-esterifying enzyme in human liver. *Circulation* 110: 2017-2023.
- Pearce J (1983). Fatty acid synthesis in liver and adipose tissue. *The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 42: 263-271.
- Peng KY, Watt MJ, Rensen S, Greve JW, Huynh K, Jayawardana KS, Meikle PJ & Meex RCR (2018). Mitochondrial dysfunction-related lipid changes occur in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease progression. *Journal of Lipid Research* 59: 1977-1986.
- Pentikäinen MO, Öörni K, Ala-Korpela M & Kovanen PT (2000). Modified LDL trigger of atherosclerosis and inflammation in the arterial intima. *Journal of Internal Medicine* 247: 359-370.
- Perttilä J, Huaman-Samanez C, Caron S, Tanhuanpää K, Staels B, Yki-Järvinen H & Olkkonen VM (2012). PNPLA3 is regulated by glucose in human hepatocytes, and its I148M mutant slows down triglyceride hydrolysis. American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology and Metabolism 302: E1063-E1069.
- Peter A, Kovarova M, Nadalin S, Cermak T, Konigsrainer A, Machicao F, Stefan N, Haring HU & Schleicher E (2014). PNPLA3 variant I148M is associated with altered hepatic lipid composition in humans. *Diabetologia* 57: 2103-2107.
- Petta S (2009). Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease pathogenesis: the present and the future. *Digestive and Liver Disease* 41: 615-625.
- Phillips MC (2014). Molecular mechanisms of cellular cholesterol efflux. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 289: 24020-24029.
- Pieper-Furst U & Lammert F (2013). Low-density lipoprotein receptors in liver: old acquaintances and a newcomer. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1831: 1191-1198.
- Pike LJ (2003). Lipid rafts: bringing order to chaos. Journal of Lipid Research 44: 655-667.
- Pike LJ (2006). Rafts defined: a report on the Keystone Symposium on Lipid Rafts and Cell Function. Journal of Lipid Research 47: 1597-1598.
- Pingitore P, Dongiovanni P, Motta BM, Meroni M, Lepore SM, Mancina RM, Pelusi S, Russo C, Caddeo A, Rossi G, Montalcini T, Pujia A, Wiklund O, Valenti L & Romeo S (2016). PNPLA3 overexpression results in reduction of proteins predisposing to fibrosis. *Human Molecular Genetics* 25: 5212-5222.
- Pirault J & Bäck M (2018). Lipoxin and resolvin receptors transducing the resolution of inflammation in cardiovascular disease. *Frontiers in Pharmacology* 9: 1273.
- Pirazzi C, Adiels M, Burza MA, Mancina RM, Levin M, Stahlman M, Taskinen MR, Orho-Melander M, Perman J, Pujia A, Andersson L, Maglio C, Montalcini T, Wiklund O, Boren J & Romeo S (2012).

Patatin-like phospholipase domain-containing 3 (PNPLA3) I148M (rs738409) affects hepatic VLDL secretion in humans and in vitro. *Journal of Hepatology* 57: 1276-1282.

- Pistorius K, Souza PR, De Matteis R, Austin-Williams S, Primdahl KG, Vik A, Mazzacuva F, Colas RA, Marques RM, Hansen TV & Dalli J (2018). PDn-3 DPA pathway regulates human monocyte differentiation and macrophage function. *Cell Chemical Biology* 25: 749-760.e9.
- Prill S, Caddeo A, Baselli G, Jamialahmadi O, Dongiovanni P, Rametta R, Kanebratt KP, Pujia A, Pingitore P, Mancina RM, Linden D, Whatling C, Janefeldt A, Kozyra M, Ingelman-Sundberg M, Valenti L, Andersson TB & Romeo S (2019). The TM6SF2 E167K genetic variant induces lipid biosynthesis and reduces apolipoprotein B secretion in human hepatic 3D spheroids. *Scientific Reports* 9: 11585.
- Puri P, Baillie RA, Wiest MM, Mirshahi F, Choudhury J, Cheung O, Sargeant C, Contos MJ & Sanyal AJ (2007). A lipidomic analysis of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 46: 1081-1090.
- Qasim A, Turcotte M, de Souza RJ, Samaan MC, Champredon D, Dushoff J, Speakman JR & Meyre D (2018). On the origin of obesity: identifying the biological, environmental and cultural drivers of genetic risk among human populations. *Obesity reviews* 19: 121-149.
- Qiao A, Liang J, Ke Y, Li C, Cui Y, Shen L, Zhang H, Cui A, Liu X, Liu C, Chen Y, Zhu Y, Guan Y, Fang F & Chang Y (2011). Mouse patatin-like phospholipase domain-containing 3 influences systemic lipid and glucose homeostasis. *Hepatology* 54: 509-521.
- Quagliarini F, Wang Y, Kozlitina J, Grishin NV, Hyde R, Boerwinkle E, Valenzuela DM, Murphy AJ, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2012). Atypical angiopoietin-like protein that regulates ANGPTL3. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 109: 19751-19756.
- Quiroga AD & Lehner R (2012). Liver triacylglycerol lipases. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) -Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids 1821: 762-769.
- Rae-Whitcombe SM, Kennedy D, Voyles M & Thompson MP (2010). Regulation of the promoter region of the human adiponutrin/PNPLA3 gene by glucose and insulin. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 402: 767-772.
- Rashid S, Watanabe T, Sakaue T & Lewis GF (2003). Mechanisms of HDL lowering in insulin resistant, hypertriglyceridemic states: the combined effect of HDL triglyceride enrichment and elevated hepatic lipase activity. *Clinical Biochemistry* 36: 421-429.
- Recchiuti A, Mattoscio D & Isopi E (2019). Roles, actions, and therapeutic potential of specialized proresolving lipid mediators for the treatment of inflammation in cystic fibrosis. *Frontiers in Pharmacology* 10: 252.
- Reshef L, Olswang Y, Cassuto H, Blum B, Croniger CM, Kalhan SC, Tilghman SM & Hanson RW (2003). Glyceroneogenesis and the triglyceride/fatty acid cycle. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 30413-30416.
- Ricciotti E & FitzGerald GA (2011). Prostaglandins and inflammation. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 31: 986-1000.
- Ridker PM, Stampfer MJ & Rifai N (2001). Novel risk factors for systemic atherosclerosis: a comparison of C-reactive protein, fibrinogen, homocysteine, lipoprotein(a), and standard cholesterol screening as predictors of peripheral arterial disease. JAMA 285: 2481-2485.
- Robciuc MR, Maranghi M, Lahikainen A, Rader D, Bensadoun A, Öörni K, Metso J, Minicocci I, Ciociola E, Ceci F, Montali A, Arca M, Ehnholm C & Jauhiainen M (2013). Angptl3 deficiency is associated with increased insulin sensitivity, lipoprotein lipase activity, and decreased serum free fatty acids. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 33: 1706-1713.
- Röhrl C & Stangl H (2013). HDL endocytosis and resecretion. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) -Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids 1831: 1626-1633.
- Romeo S, Kozlitina J, Xing C, Pertsemlidis A, Cox D, Pennacchio LA, Boerwinkle E, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2008). Genetic variation in PNPLA3 confers susceptibility to nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Nature Genetics* 40: 1461-1465.
- Romero-Gomez M, Zelber-Sagi S & Trenell M (2017). Treatment of NAFLD with diet, physical activity and exercise. *Journal of Hepatology* 67: 829-846.

- Rong X, Wang B, Dunham MM, Hedde PN, Wong JS, Gratton E, Young SG, Ford DA & Tontonoz P (2015). Lpcat3-dependent production of arachidonoyl phospholipids is a key determinant of triglyceride secretion. *eLife* 4: e06557.
- Rotman Y, Koh C, Zmuda JM, Kleiner DE, Liang TJ & NASH CRN (2010). The association of genetic variability in patatin-like phospholipase domain-containing protein 3 (PNPLA3) with histological severity of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 52: 894-903.
- Rui L (2014). Energy metabolism in the liver. Comprehensive Physiology 4: 177-197.
- Russell DW (1992). Cholesterol biosynthesis and metabolism. Cardiovascular Drugs and Therapy 6: 103-110.
- Ruuth M, Nguyen SD, Vihervaara T, Hilvo M, Laajala TD, Kondadi PK, Gistera A, Lähteenmäki H, Kittilä T, Huusko J, Uusitupa M, Schwab U, Savolainen MJ, Sinisalo J, Lokki ML, Nieminen MS, Jula A, Perola M, Ylä-Herttuala S, Rudel L, Öörni A, Baumann M, Baruch A, Laaksonen R, Ketelhuth DFJ, Aittokallio T, Jauhiainen M, Käkelä R, Boren J, Williams KJ, Kovanen PT & Öörni K (2018). Susceptibility of low-density lipoprotein particles to aggregate depends on particle lipidome, is modifiable, and associates with future cardiovascular deaths. *European Heart Journal* 39: 2562-2573.
- Santamarina-Fojo S, Gonzalez-Navarro H, Freeman L, Wagner E & Nong Z (2004). Hepatic lipase, lipoprotein metabolism, and atherogenesis. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 24: 1750-1754.
- Santoro N, Savoye M, Kim G, Marotto K, Shaw MM, Pierpont B & Caprio S (2012). Hepatic fat accumulation is modulated by the interaction between the rs738409 variant in the PNPLA3 gene and the dietary omega6/omega3 PUFA intake. *PLOS ONE* 7: e37827.
- Sato K, Takahashi T, Takahashi Y, Shiono H, Katoh N & Akiba Y (1999). Preparation of chylomicrons and VLDL with monoacid-rich triacylglycerol and characterization of kinetic parameters in lipoprotein lipase-mediated hydrolysis in chickens. *The Journal of Nutrition* 129: 126-131.
- Schneider WJ (2016). Lipoprotein receptors. In: Ridgway, N. D. & McLeod, R. S. (eds.). Biochemistry of Lipids, Lipoproteins and Membranes. 6th edition.Amsterdam, Netherlands: Elsevier, pp. 489-518.
- Schroeder B & McNiven MA (2014). Importance of endocytic pathways in liver function and disease. Comprehensive Physiology 4: 1403-1417.
- Schulz H (1991). Beta oxidation of fatty acids. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Lipids and Lipid* Metabolism 1081: 109-120.
- Scorletti E, Bhatia L, McCormick KG, Clough GF, Nash K, Hodson L, Moyses HE, Calder PC, Byrne CD & WELCOME Study (2014). Effects of purified eicosapentaenoic and docosahexaenoic acids in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: results from the Welcome* study. *Hepatology* 60: 1211-1221.
- Scorletti E, West AL, Bhatia L, Hoile SP, McCormick KG, Burdge GC, Lillycrop KA, Clough GF, Calder PC & Byrne CD (2015). Treating liver fat and serum triglyceride levels in NAFLD, effects of PNPLA3 and TM6SF2 genotypes: Results from the WELCOME trial. *Journal of Hepatology* 63: 1476-1483.
- Seo T, Qi K, Chang C, Liu Y, Worgall TS, Ramakrishnan R & Deckelbaum RJ (2005). Saturated fat-rich diet enhances selective uptake of LDL cholesteryl esters in the arterial wall. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 115: 2214-2222.
- Serhan CN, Chiang N, Dalli J & Levy BD (2014). Lipid mediators in the resolution of inflammation. *Cold* Spring Harbor Perspectives in biology 7: a016311.
- Shapiro MD & Fazio S (2016). From lipids to Inflammation: New approaches to reducing atherosclerotic risk. *Circulation Research* 118: 732-749.
- Shelness GS & Sellers JA (2001). Very-low-density lipoprotein assembly and secretion. Current Opinion in Lipidology 12: 151-157.
- Shikano M, Masuzawa Y, Yazawa K, Takayama K, Kudo I & Inoue K (1994). Complete discrimination of docosahexaenoate from arachidonate by 85 kDa cytosolic phospholipase A2 during the hydrolysis of diacyl- and alkenylacylglycerophosphoethanolamine. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Lipids* and Lipid Metabolism 1212: 211-216.

- Shimamura M, Matsuda M, Kobayashi S, Ando Y, Ono M, Koishi R, Furukawa H, Makishima M & Shimomura I (2003). Angiopoietin-like protein 3, a hepatic secretory factor, activates lipolysis in adipocytes. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 301: 604-609.
- Shimamura M, Matsuda M, Yasumo H, Okazaki M, Fujimoto K, Kono K, Shimizugawa T, Ando Y, Koishi R, Kohama T, Sakai N, Kotani K, Komuro R, Ishida T, Hirata K, Yamashita S, Furukawa H & Shimomura I (2007). Angiopoietin-like protein3 regulates plasma HDL cholesterol through suppression of endothelial lipase. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 27: 366-372.
- Shimizugawa T, Ono M, Shimamura M, Yoshida K, Ando Y, Koishi R, Ueda K, Inaba T, Minekura H, Kohama T & Furukawa H (2002). ANGPTL3 decreases very low density lipoprotein triglyceride clearance by inhibition of lipoprotein lipase. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 33742-33748.
- Shindou H & Shimizu T (2009). Acyl-CoA:lysophospholipid acyltransferases. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 1-5.
- Silver DL, Wang N, Xiao X & Tall AR (2001). High density lipoprotein (HDL) particle uptake mediated by scavenger receptor class B type 1 results in selective sorting of HDL cholesterol from protein and polarized cholesterol secretion. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 25287-25293.
- Simons K & Ikonen E (1997). Functional rafts in cell membranes. Nature 387: 569-572.
- Simons N, Isaacs A, Koek GH, Kuc S, Schaper NC & Brouwers MCGJ (2017). PNPLA3, TM6SF2, and MBOAT7 genotypes and coronary artery disease. *Gastroenterology* 152: 912-913.
- Skalen K, Gustafsson M, Rydberg EK, Hulten LM, Wiklund O, Innerarity TL & Boren J (2002). Subendothelial retention of atherogenic lipoproteins in early atherosclerosis. *Nature* 417: 750-754.
- Smagris E, BasuRay S, Li J, Huang Y, Lai KM, Gromada J, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2015). Pnpla3I148M knockin mice accumulate PNPLA3 on lipid droplets and develop hepatic steatosis. *Hepatology* 61: 108-118.
- Smagris E, Gilyard S, BasuRay S, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2016). Inactivation of Tm6sf2, a gene defective in fatty liver disease, impairs lipidation but not secretion of very low density lipoproteins. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 291: 10659-10676.
- Small DM (1984). Lateral chain packing in lipids and membranes. Journal of Lipid Research 25: 1490-1500.
- Smith SW, Weiss SB & Kennedy EP (1957). The enzymatic dephosphorylation of phosphatidic acids. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 228: 915-922.
- Somerharju P, Virtanen JA, Cheng KH & Hermansson M (2009). The superlattice model of lateral organization of membranes and its implications on membrane lipid homeostasis. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Biomembranes* 1788: 12-23.
- Soronen J, Laurila PP, Naukkarinen J, Surakka I, Ripatti S, Jauhiainen M, Olkkonen VM & Yki-Järvinen H (2012). Adipose tissue gene expression analysis reveals changes in inflammatory, mitochondrial respiratory and lipid metabolic pathways in obese insulin-resistant subjects. *BMC Medical Genomics* 5: 9.
- Speliotes EK, Butler JL, Palmer CD, Voight BF, the GIANT Consortium, the MIGen Consortium, the NASH CRN & Hirschhorn JN (2010). PNPLA3 variants specifically confer increased risk for histologic nonalcoholic fatty liver disease but not metabolic disease. *Hepatology* 52: 904-912.
- Steck TL & Lange Y (2018). Transverse distribution of plasma membrane bilayer cholesterol: Picking sides. *Traffic* 19: 750-760.
- Steinberg D (2009). The LDL modification hypothesis of atherogenesis: an update. *Journal of Lipid Research* 50 Suppl: S376-S381.
- Stender S, Kozlitina J, Nordestgaard BG, Tybjaerg-Hansen A, Hobbs HH & Cohen JC (2017). Adiposity amplifies the genetic risk of fatty liver disease conferred by multiple loci. *Nature Genetics* 49: 842-847.
- Stitziel NO, Khera AV, Wang X, Bierhals AJ, Vourakis AC, Sperry AE, Natarajan P, Klarin D, Emdin CA, Zekavat SM, Nomura A, Erdmann J, Schunkert H, Samani NJ, Kraus WE, Shah SH, Yu B, Boerwinkle E, Rader DJ, Gupta N, Frossard PM, Rasheed A, Danesh J, Lander ES, Gabriel S, Saleheen D, Musunuru K, Kathiresan S & PROMIS and Myocardial Infarction Genetics Consortium Investigators (2017). ANGPTL3 deficiency and protection against coronary artery disease. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 69: 2054-2063.

- Stubbs CD & Smith AD (1984). The modification of mammalian membrane polyunsaturated fatty acid composition in relation to membrane fluidity and function. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Reviews on Biomembranes* 779: 89-137.
- Subbaiah PV & Liu M (1993). Role of sphingomyelin in the regulation of cholesterol esterification in the plasma lipoproteins. Inhibition of lecithin-cholesterol acyltransferase reaction. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 268: 20156-20163.
- Sugiura T, Kudo N, Ojima T, Mabuchi-Itoh K, Yamashita A & Waku K (1995). Coenzyme A-dependent cleavage of membrane phospholipids in several rat tissues: ATP-independent acyl-CoA synthesis and the generation of lysophospholipids. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Lipids and Lipid Metabolism* 1255: 167-176.
- Sugiura T, Masuzawa Y & Waku K (1985). Transacylation of 1-O-alkyl-SN-glycero-3-phosphocholine (lyso platelet-activating factor) and 1-O-alkenyl-SN-glycero-3-phosphoethanolamine with docosahexaenoic acid (22:6 omega 3). *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 133: 574-580.
- Sugiura T, Masuzawa Y & Waku K (1988). Coenzyme A-dependent transacylation system in rabbit liver microsomes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 263: 17490-17498.
- Tabas I, Williams KJ & Boren J (2007). Subendothelial lipoprotein retention as the initiating process in atherosclerosis: update and therapeutic implications. *Circulation* 116: 1832-1844.
- Tall A (1995). Plasma lipid transfer proteins. Annual Review of Biochemistry 64: 235-257.
- Tchernof A & Despres JP (2013). Pathophysiology of human visceral obesity: an update. *Physiological Reviews* 93: 359-404.
- Tigistu-Sahle F, Lampinen M, Kilpinen L, Holopainen M, Lehenkari P, Laitinen S & Kakela R (2017). Metabolism and phospholipid assembly of polyunsaturated fatty acids in human bone marrow mesenchymal stromal cells. *Journal of Lipid Research* 58: 92-110.
- Tikka A, Soronen J, Laurila PP, Metso J, Ehnholm C & Jauhiainen M (2014). Silencing of ANGPTL 3 (angiopoietin-like protein 3) in human hepatocytes results in decreased expression of gluconeogenic genes and reduced triacylglycerol-rich VLDL secretion upon insulin stimulation. *Bioscience Reports* 34: e00160.
- Tikkanen E, Minicocci I, Hällfors J, Di Costanzo A, D'Erasmo L, Poggiogalle E, Donini LM, Wurtz P, Jauhiainen M, Olkkonen VM & Arca M (2019). Metabolomic signature of angiopoietin-like protein 3 deficiency in fasting and postprandial state. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 39: 665-674.
- Tiwari S & Siddiqi SA (2012). Intracellular trafficking and secretion of VLDL. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology 32: 1079-1086.
- Valenti L, Alisi A, Galmozzi E, Bartuli A, Del Menico B, Alterio A, Dongiovanni P, Fargion S & Nobili V (2010). I148M patatin-like phospholipase domain-containing 3 gene variant and severity of pediatric nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 52: 1274-1280.
- Valenti L, Al-Serri A, Daly AK, Galmozzi E, Rametta R, Dongiovanni P, Nobili V, Mozzi E, Roviaro G, Vanni E, Bugianesi E, Maggioni M, Fracanzani AL, Fargion S & Day CP (2010). Homozygosity for the patatin-like phospholipase-3/adiponutrin I148M polymorphism influences liver fibrosis in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 51: 1209-1217.
- van den Bosch H & de Vet EC (1997). Alkyl-dihydroxyacetonephosphate synthase. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Lipids and Lipid Metabolism* 1348: 35-44.
- van den Bosch H, Schrakamp G, Hardeman D, Zomer AW, Wanders RJ & Schutgens RB (1993). Ether lipid synthesis and its deficiency in peroxisomal disorders. *Biochimie* 75: 183-189.
- van Meer G & de Kroon AI (2011). Lipid map of the mammalian cell. Journal of Cell Science 124: 5-8.
- van Meer G, Voelker DR & Feigenson GW (2008). Membrane lipids: where they are and how they behave. Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology 9: 112-124.
- Vance JE (1990). Phospholipid synthesis in a membrane fraction associated with mitochondria. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 265: 7248-7256.
- Vanni E, Bugianesi E, Kotronen A, De Minicis S, Yki-Jarvinen H & Svegliati-Baroni G (2010). From the metabolic syndrome to NAFLD or vice versa? *Digestive and Liver Disease* 42: 320-330.

- Wang CS, Bass H, Whitmer R & McConathy WJ (1993). Effects of albumin and apolipoprotein C-II on the acyl-chain specificity of lipoprotein lipase catalysis. *Journal of Lipid Research* 34: 2091-2098.
- Wang JZ, Cao HX, Chen JN & Pan Q (2018). PNPLA3 rs738409 underlies treatment response in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. World Journal of Clinical Cases 6: 167-175.
- Wang X, Devaiah SP, Zhang W & Welti R (2006). Signaling functions of phosphatidic acid. Progress in Lipid Research 45: 250-278.
- Wang Y, Gusarova V, Banfi S, Gromada J, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2015). Inactivation of ANGPTL3 reduces hepatic VLDL-triglyceride secretion. *Journal of Lipid Research* 56: 1296-1307.
- Wang Y, Kory N, BasuRay S, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2019). PNPLA3, CGI-58, and inhibition of hepatic triglyceride hydrolysis in mice. *Hepatology* 69: 2427-2441.
- Wang Y, McNutt MC, Banfi S, Levin MG, Holland WL, Gusarova V, Gromada J, Cohen JC & Hobbs HH (2015). Hepatic ANGPTL3 regulates adipose tissue energy homeostasis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 112: 11630-11635.
- Wang Y, Viscarra J, Kim SJ & Sul HS (2015). Transcriptional regulation of hepatic lipogenesis. Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology 16: 678-689.
- Wang Z, Li S, Sun L, Fan J & Liu Z (2013). Comparative analyses of lipoprotein lipase, hepatic lipase, and endothelial lipase, and their binding properties with known inhibitors. *PLOS ONE* 8: e72146.
- Wattacheril J & Sanyal AJ (2016). Lean NAFLD: An underrecognized outlier. Current Hepatology Reports 15: 134-139.
- Wiegman A, Gidding SS, Watts GF, Chapman MJ, Ginsberg HN, Cuchel M, Ose L, Averna M, Boileau C, Boren J, Bruckert E, Catapano AL, Defesche JC, Descamps OS, Hegele RA, Hovingh GK, Humphries SE, Kovanen PT, Kuivenhoven JA, Masana L, Nordestgaard BG, Pajukanta P, Parhofer KG, Raal FJ, Ray KK, Santos RD, Stalenhoef AF, Steinhagen-Thiessen E, Stroes ES, Taskinen MR, Tybjaerg-Hansen A, Wiklund O & European Atherosclerosis Society Consensus Panel (2015). Familial hypercholesterolaemia in children and adolescents: gaining decades of life by optimizing detection and treatment. *European Heart Journal* 36: 2425-2437.
- Williams KJ & Chen K (2010). Recent insights into factors affecting remnant lipoprotein uptake. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 21: 218-228.
- Williams KJ & Tabas I (1995). The response-to-retention hypothesis of early atherogenesis. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology 15: 551-561.
- Wilson PW, D'Agostino RB, Parise H, Sullivan L & Meigs JB (2005). Metabolic syndrome as a precursor of cardiovascular disease and type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Circulation* 112: 3066-3072.
- Woollett LA, Spady DK & Dietschy JM (1992). Regulatory effects of the saturated fatty acids 6:0 through 18:0 on hepatic low density lipoprotein receptor activity in the hamster. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 89: 1133-1141.
- Wymann MP & Schneiter R (2008). Lipid signalling in disease. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 9: 162-176.
- Xu YX, Redon V, Yu H, Querbes W, Pirruccello J, Liebow A, Deik A, Trindade K, Wang X, Musunuru K, Clish CB, Cowan C, Fizgerald K, Rader D & Kathiresan S (2018). Role of angiopoietin-like 3 (ANGPTL3) in regulating plasma level of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. *Atherosclerosis* 268: 196-206.
- Yamashita A, Hayashi Y, Matsumoto N, Nemoto-Sasaki Y, Koizumi T, Inagaki Y, Oka S, Tanikawa T & Sugiura T (2017). Coenzyme-A-independent transacylation system; possible involvement of phospholipase A2 in transacylation. *Biology* 6: 23.
- Yamashita A, Hayashi Y, Nemoto-Sasaki Y, Ito M, Oka S, Tanikawa T, Waku K & Sugiura T (2013). Acyltransferases and transacylases that determine the fatty acid composition of glycerolipids and the metabolism of bioactive lipid mediators in mammalian cells and model organisms. *Progress in Lipid Research* 53C: 18-81.
- Yilmaz Y, Ulukaya E, Atug O & Dolar E (2009). Serum concentrations of human angiopoietin-like protein 3 in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: association with insulin resistance. *European Journal* of Gastroenterology & Hepatology 21: 1247-1251.

- Yki-Järvinen H (2014). Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease as a cause and a consequence of metabolic syndrome. *The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology* 2: 901-910.
- Yki-Järvinen H & Luukkonen PK (2015). Heterogeneity of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Liver International* 35: 2498-2500.
- Younossi ZM, Koenig AB, Abdelatif D, Fazel Y, Henry L & Wymer M (2016). Global epidemiology of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease-Meta-analytic assessment of prevalence, incidence, and outcomes. *Hepatology* 64: 73-84.
- Yu J, Shen J, Sun TT, Zhang X & Wong N (2013). Obesity, insulin resistance, NASH and hepatocellular carcinoma. Seminars in Cancer Biology 23: 483-491.
- Zachowski A (1993). Phospholipids in animal eukaryotic membranes: transverse asymmetry and movement. *The Biochemical Journal* 294 (Pt 1): 1-14.
- Zani IA, Stephen SL, Mughal NA, Russell D, Homer-Vanniasinkam S, Wheatcroft SB & Ponnambalam S (2015). Scavenger receptor structure and function in health and disease. *Cells* 4: 178-201.
- Zhang R & Abou-Samra AB (2013). Emerging roles of Lipasin as a critical lipid regulator. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 432: 401-405.
- Zhou Y, Llaurado G, Oresic M, Hyötyläinen T, Orho-Melander M & Yki-Järvinen H (2015). Circulating triacylglycerol signatures and insulin sensitivity in NAFLD associated with the E167K variant in TM6SF2. *Journal of Hepatology* 62: 657-663.
- Zou H, Yuan C, Dong L, Sidhu RS, Hong YH, Kuklev DV & Smith WL (2012). Human cyclooxygenase-1 activity and its responses to COX inhibitors are allosterically regulated by nonsubstrate fatty acids. *Journal of Lipid Research* 53: 1336-1347.
ISBN 978-951-51-6540-4 (PRINT) ISBN 978-951-51-6541-1 (ONLINE) ISSN 2342-3161 (PRINT) ISSN 2342-317X (ONLINE) http://ethesis.helsinki.fi

HELSINKI 2020